

Walden University Scholar Works

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2018

# Strategies of Successful Government IT Projects Based on Cost and Time

Ullice John Pelican Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the <u>Business Administration</u>, <u>Management</u>, and <u>Operations Commons</u>, and the <u>Management Sciences and Quantitative Methods Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

# Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

#### Ullice Pelican

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Irene Williams, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Ify Diala, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. James Savard, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2018

# Abstract

Strategies of Successful Government IT Projects Based on Cost and Time

by

Ullice John Pelican

MA, Webster University, 2006

BS, Campbell University, 2003

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

June 2018

#### Abstract

From 2001 through 2015, some information technology (IT) project managers failed to deliver U.S. Government IT projects on time and within budget. The failure of IT project managers to complete projects on time and within budget provoked the U.S. Government Accountability Office to classify IT projects as high risk. This multiple case study explored strategies government contracted IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. The participants in this study were government contracted IT project managers from organizations that provide IT project management in the Maryland area. Employing purposeful sampling of the explicit population, 5 selected participants from 5 firms provided data. The conceptual framework for this study was the actor-network theory. Data were collected and triangulated from 5 semistructured interviews and business documentation. Yin's 5-step data analysis process resulted in the emergence of multiple themes. The emergent themes included clearly defined requirements, monitor and control, and demonstrated leadership. As more government organizations realize the benefits of IT project success strategies, funding may become available for leaders to advance additional positive social change projects in various communities. IT project managers may implement the practical strategies found within this study to improve the outcome of their government contracted IT projects.

# Strategies of Successful Government IT Projects Based on Cost and Time

by

Ullice John Pelican

MA, Webster University, 2006

BS, Campbell University, 2003

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

May 2018

#### Dedication

I dedicate this study to my family and friends that supported since the beginning stages of process. My mother, Harriet Captain-Brock transitioned before she could witness the culmination of the effort that she encouraged. Her words continue to inspire me to do better every day and at every opportunity. May she rest in peace. My father, Arden Pelican is the steadfast supporter that taught me to persevere especially when the goal is just. My siblings Lancer, O'beria, Pernell, Chandler, Wenona, and Angela provided the love and support that I needed to complete this journey. In addition, to my son John Lamar whose voice echoes in my mind almost daily that it is okay to have questions and that it is exciting to discover the answers.

# Acknowledgments

Many people encouraged me during this endeavor and I am forever appreciative. I would like to thank my committee chair, Dr. Irene Williams for her guidance in helping attain this goal. I would also like to thank Dr. Ify Diala, second committee member and Dr. James Savard, URR. I am sincerely grateful to you all for your counsel and support throughout my journey.

# Table of Contents

List of Tables	iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	1
Problem Statement	3
Purpose Statement	3
Nature of the Study	3
Research Question	5
Conceptual Framework	5
Operational Definitions	6
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	8
Assumptions	8
Limitations	8
Delimitations	9
Significance of the Study	9
Contribution to Business Practice	10
Implications for Social Change	10
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	10
Alternative Views	17
Project Status Reporting	20
Project Manager Competency	24
Project Alignment	28

	Project Execution	29
	IT Project Management Approach	30
	Scope Management	34
	Project Monitoring and Controlling	36
	IT Stakeholder Management	36
	Risks Taking	39
	Success Factors	40
	Project Outcomes.	41
	Transition	43
Se	ection 2: The Project	45
	Purpose Statement	45
	Role of the Researcher	45
	Participants	47
	Research Method and Design	48
	Research Method	48
	Research Design	49
	Population and Sampling	50
	Ethical Research.	52
	Data Collection Instruments	53
	Data Collection Technique	55
	Data Organization Technique	58
	Data Analysis	

Reliability and Validity	62
Reliability	62
Validity	63
Transition and Summary	64
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	65
Introduction	65
Presentation of the Findings.	65
Applications to Professional Practice	80
Implications for Social Change	81
Recommendations for Action	82
Recommendations for Further Research.	83
Reflections	84
Conclusion	84
References	86
Appendix A: Interview Protocol	116

# List of Tables

Table 1. Literature Review Source Content	12
Table 2. Successful IT Project Themes	66
Table 3. Clearly define requirements.	67
Table 4. Monitor and Control	71
Table 5. Personnel Training	73
Table 6. Communication	75
Table 7. Demonstrate Leadership	77

#### Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Project managers traditionally base project success on the iron triangle of budget, scope, and schedule constraints, and some project managers recommended that stakeholder satisfaction should factor in measuring project success (Neverauskas, Bakinaite, & Meiliene, 2013). Representatives of the U.S. federal government overspent billions of dollars on information technology project overruns for projects that fail 94% of the time (Medina, 2014). Not all U.S. federal government projects fail, but U.S. Federal Government information technology (IT) projects that only succeeded to deliver within budget, scope, and schedule constraints 6% of the time (Medina, 2014). The overwhelming percentage of failures may indicate a lack of strategies to increase success.

A number of factors influence the likelihood IT project success. Neverauskas et al., (2013) suggested that competent planning by the project manager is a factor that increases the likelihood of project success. Critical success factors include an unambiguous project scope that is rooted in realism along with clearly defined goals and milestones (Neverauskas et al., 2013). Anthopoulos, Reddick, Giannakidou, and Mavridis (2016) cited the implementation of the Healthcare.gov website in 2013 as evidence that leaders should increase oversight of project management within the federal government. Integrating success factors into IT projects may increase the instances of project success.

### **Background of the Problem**

Representatives of the federal government spend an average of \$80 billion annually on IT projects (U.S. Government Accountability Office, 2015 June).

Representatives of the U.S. government have resisted increasing government IT

personnel in favor of using contractor personnel to perform IT project management (Mergel, 2016). The failure of IT project managers to complete projects on time and within budget prompted the U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) to categorize IT projects as high risk (U.S. Government Accountability Office, 2015, June). Project managers have diagnosed failures of government projects as stemming from a focus on managing contractors as opposed to emulating best practices (Cantwell, Sarkani, & Mazzuchi, 2013). Implementing successful strategies may reduce the instances of failed IT projects.

Numerous IT project management studies have highlighted IT project failure. Cantwell et al. (2013) studied government contracting along with project management, and lamented that further probing is required. Daley (2012) and Patanakul (2014) found that government contract execution and management would benefit from a longitudinal study. Both Cantwell et al. and Pantakul showed that there is no single solution to eliminate failed Department of Defense (DoD), and Daley reported that articles regarding contract execution from the government's point of view are common, but those from the contractor's point of view are rare.

Government contracted IT project managers follow a specific set of guidelines.

To ensure that contracts adhere to government regulations and standards, budgeted monitoring costs can account for as much as 20% of the overall budget (Daley, 2012).

Government personnel have expressed interest in more studies that illuminate avenues for solutions to reduce project failure (Cantwell et al., 2013).

#### **Problem Statement**

From 2001 through 2015, some IT project managers failed to deliver U.S.

Government IT projects on time and within budget (Patanakul, Kwak, Zwikael, & Liu, 2016; U.S. Government Accountability Office, 2015, June). In 2012, 24% of IT projects failed, and another 44% of ongoing IT projects were nearing failure (Stoica & Brouse, 2013). The general business problem is that some government contracted IT projects are negatively affected by cost overruns and missed schedule deliveries. The specific business problem is that some government contracted IT project managers lack strategies to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery.

## **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies government contracted IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve ontime delivery. The targeted population consisted of project managers from 60 firms located in the Maryland area with demonstrated experience supporting U.S. DoD IT projects between 2012 and 2017. The selected IT project managers have demonstrated experience with strategies that reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. The implication for positive social change is that successful projects deliver feature benefits for all IT project stakeholders, and the cost savings associated with successful projects increase the amount of funds available for funding other social programs.

#### **Nature of the Study**

I used a qualitative method because it enabled me to ask clarifying questions and facilitated a detailed exploration of the phenomenon (see Yin, 2014). I did not choose a

quantitative method because researchers use quantitative studies to test hypotheses and elicit feedback with tools such as Likert-type scales of predetermined questions. The quantitative method of inquiry in this instance would lack the depth of inquiry required in this study (see Mathur, Jugdev, & Fung, 2013). A mixed method study involves elements of both qualitative and quantitative methods (Chiang-Hanisko, Newman, Dyess, Piyakong, & Lieher, 2016; Yin, 2014). For instance, researchers may use a mixed method examine an organizational problem quantitatively and then explore solutions qualitatively (Chiang-Hanisko et al., 2016). A mixed method was not appropriate for this study because I only explored the strategies that the participants have mastered to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery.

A researcher may use any number of study designs to elicit comment concerning lived experiences. Researchers use case study to explore a phenomenon within a real-world context and within the confines of the manifest phenomenon (Yin, 2014). Multiple case study design is well suited to exploring participant experiences from multiple firms within a like industry (Yin, 2014). This multiple case study design was appropriate in this study because participants shared the strategies that they used to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. Other qualitative designs include the phenomenological design. The phenomenological design is a method used to explore the unique lived experiences of individuals associated with the phenomenon (Yin, 2014). I did not select a phenomenological method for this study because of the ubiquity of project failure (see Hajiagha, Akrami, Hashemi, & Mahdiraji, 2015; Yin, 2014). Ethnographic design is best used to explore and observe the group behaviors of a subset of a population (Liberati,

Gorli, Moja, Galuppo, & Ripamonti, 2015; Yin, 2014). I did not conduct an ethnography because my goal was not to understand a group, but rather to explore the successful strategies that some project managers used to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery.

## **Research Question**

The research question was: What strategies do government contracted IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery?

To gather data to answer this question, I developed the following interview questions:

- 1. How did your firm reduce cost overruns?
- 2. How did your firm improve on-time delivery?
- 3. How did your firm implement the strategies to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery?
- 4. What barriers did your firm have to address in implementing the strategies?
- 5. How did your firm measure the strategies' effectiveness?
- 6. What additional strategies can project managers use to improve project performance?

### **Conceptual Framework**

In the early 1980s, Callon, Law, and Latour developed what became the actornetwork theory (ANT; Latour, 2005). I used ANT as the conceptual framework to explore the interaction among the elements of a software project. ANT provides a researcher a framework to explore the social and scientific connection among actors

engaged in IT projects (Latour, 2005). Cecez-Kecmanovic, Kautz, and Abrahall (2014) used ANT to ground their study concerning the success and failure of IT projects.

Ahmedshereef, Hughes, and Petridis (2014) advanced Latour's theory and contributed to the irreversibility of the actor-network regarding the stability for exploring IT projects.

Mathur, Jugdev, and Fung (2013) noted that project managers with guidance from the project management body of knowledge (PMBOK) practice workplace learning by sharing lessons learned. Mathur et al. reported organizations that contribute to communities of practice experience an increase in competitive advantage. ANT is a useful conceptual framework for identifying elements that may reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery (Ahmedshareef et al., 2014; Cecez-Kecmanovic et al., 2014; Latour, 2005).

# **Operational Definitions**

*Actor:* An actor is an element within the network of associations that has the ability to exert influence on the other elements in the network (Ahmedshareef, Hughes & Petridis, 2014).

Actor-network: The actor-network is a network consisting of both human and nonhuman entities connected through the social and technological means (Jieun, Seongcheol & Changi, 2015).

*Architecture:* Architecture is the fundamental organization of a system that involves its components, their relationships to each other and the environment, and the principles guiding its design and evolution (Aier, 2014).

Business capability: Business capability is a firm's ability to execute a defining

repeatable pattern of activities and produce a desired outcome by deploying specific resources and expertise and processing information in a defining organizational and cultural environment (Simon, Fischbach, & Schoder, 2014).

Culture: Culture is a pattern of shared basic assumptions that a group adopts as it solves its problems of external adaptation and internal integration. These have worked well enough to be considered valid, and therefore are taught to new members as the correct way to perceive, think, and feel in relation to those problems (Aier, 2014).

*Employee burnout:* Employee burnout is a prolonged response to stressors on the job. It involves feelings of being emotionally overextended and exhausted by one's work (Shepherd, Haynie, & Patzelt, 2013).

*Employee competence:* Employee competence is the knowledge and skills employees achieve and their ability to apply them. These capabilities that are critical to a business achieving competitive advantage (Medina & Medina, 2014).

Future perfect strategizing: Future perfect strategizing is the advocacy that drives strategic misrepresentation as project promoters seek scarce funds. It is characterized by budget and schedule escalation (Winch, 2013).

Normalized deviance: Normalized deviance is the gradual process through which unacceptable project management practices or standards have become acceptable (Pinto, 2013).

Optimism bias: Optimism bias is an enthusiastic future perfect misrepresentation and not a deception of project progress (Winch, 2013).

#### Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

### Assumptions

Assumptions are a researcher's notions that infer casual conclusions based upon variables that a researcher should not dismiss (Rottman & Hastie, 2014). In this study, I assumed that the project management professionals participating in this study used the PMBOK guide as the foundation for project execution. The PMBOK guide contains tools and techniques that project management professionals use to execute various IT projects (Project Management Institute, 2013). Another assumption was that the participants provided accurate information regarding their credentials and IT project management experience. Further, I assumed that the firms and project managers participating in this study had received at least a rating of *satisfactory* according to the Contractor Progress Assessment Report from their government customers (Contractor Performance Assessment Reporting System, 2016). Another assumption was that the firms participating in this multiple case study used strategic processes that are replicable throughout the IT project management industry.

#### Limitations

Limitations represent overall scope deficiencies within a study that impact to the transferability of findings (Khan & Quaddus, 2015). One of the limitations of this multiple case study was that the findings are representative of a small sample size. The cases in this study represent the successful contributions of only five government contractors that provide IT project management for the DoD. Another limitation was the small size of the overall project costs and breadth of these cases when compared to larger

DoD projects. The average costs of the cases explored for this study average in the millions of dollars, while the overall cost of IT project expenditures in the DoD can is in the billions of dollars (Medina, 2014).

#### **Delimitations**

Delimitation is the designated parameters of the study (Yearworth & White, 2014). IT project management as whole is a growing field (Neverauskas et al., 2013). One of the delimitations was that I selected participants only within the Maryland area. The geographical context of the study provided for a focused exploration, although IT project management within the federal government is vast. In addition, I focused on IT project management that contractors provided only to U.S. Army entities within this area. These delimitations allowed me to gather data from participants relative to specific project requirements.

## **Significance of the Study**

This study is of value to business because managers may benefit from understanding strategies that reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery.

Hamersly and Land (2015) reported that lack of project controls and business acumen contributed to nearly 80% of the project failure rates in their study. Project managers can use this study to assess strategies that lead to project success and reduce project failure rates. Ingason and Shepherd (2014) lamented that project managers require better strategies to implement project management lessons amassed from the past three decades of practitioner contributions.

#### **Contribution to Business Practice**

The data from this study may contribute to the effective practice of business by providing strategies IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. There are several elements necessary for project management success, and among those elements is project management competence (Mathur et al., (2013). Zuofa and Ochieng (2014) described a business' lack of project management maturity as a cause of project failure, while Mathur et al., (2013) found that project management maturity is a competitive advantage for business. Project managers and business leaders could benefit from understanding the strategies successful firms employ to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery.

# **Implications for Social Change**

The data from this study have implications for social change by providing new insights related to reducing IT project failure. The IT project failure of the initial implementation of the Healthcare.gov website in October 2013 negatively affected many U.S. citizens (Anthopoulos et al., 2016). Failed projects discourage public discourse and public trust wanes as leaders attempt to develop avenues that the less fortunate utilize to move beyond their current circumstance (Kazlauskiene, 2015). As more agencies reap the benefits of IT project success strategies, funding may become available for leaders to advance additional social change projects (Gobble, 2015).

#### A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

This review includes a thorough overview of the literature regarding IT project management. I reviewed the literature as a means of addressing the central research

question of exploring strategies that business leaders use to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. I consulted several sources including professional and academic literature that included peer-reviewed journal articles, books, and government websites. I used the Walden University Library to access the following databases:

Academic Search Complete/Premier, EBSCO, ProQuest Central, SAGE Premier,

ScienceDirect, and Thoreau Multi-Database Search. Multiple search criteria *included IT* project management failure, actor-network theory, Government IT project failure, IT project success strategy, and IT project success criteria. The search yielded 69 peer-reviewed sources published within the last five years between 2014 and 2018.

The literature review spans multiple subsections. Several authors in the peer-reviewed articles addressed project management credentials, project planning, and the importance of the project initiation stage to IT project success (Iyer & Banerjee, 2016; Löhe & Legner, 2014; Remer & Ross, 2014). Additionally, the literature review includes information on the characteristics of a successful IT project manager, along with success strategies for stakeholder management.

Table 1

Literature Review Source Content

Reference type Peer-reviewed journals	Total 75	<5 years 69	>5 years	% Total <5 years old 92%
Books	1	0	1	100%
Non-peer-reviewed journals	0	0	0	0%
Total	76	69	7	92%

# **Actor-Network Theory**

The conceptual framework for this study was ANT. Within ANT, technology is inclusive to the human experience and not separate. ANT helps theoretical researchers focus on the unity between the human and technology (Roy, 2015). Latour (2005) contended that ANT explains the social and scientific connection between human and nonhuman actors. An actor-network requires collaboration with the principal actor and the actor's acceptance of the conventions of the actor-network (Jieun, Seongcheol, & Changi, 2015). When connected socially and technologically, both humans and nonhumans become an actor-network. (Jieun, Seongcheol, & Changi, 2015). When scholars use ANT to explore a phenomenon, they bestow upon technology the independence of an entity (Roy, 2015; Sayes, 2014).

ANT has informed scholars' explorations of several aspects of project management. Ambrose, Eadson, and Pinder (2016) used it to contend that in project management, a stakeholder can be any party/agent, human or nonhuman with an interest in the project. Montenegro and Bulgacov (2014) advanced the notion of inclusiveness for

nonhuman actors. Siakwah (2017) used ANT to highlight the importance of focal actor or management competence regarding project management success. Effah (2014) used ANT to illuminate the connection between dot-com technology and human networks that failed. A macro market is a collection of actor-networks tethered by common concerns (Blanchet & Depeyre, 2016). Complex technological ecologies are in a constant state of fluctuation due in part to the evolution of actor-networks within the market (Blanchet & Depeyre, 2016; Jieun, Seongcheol & Changi, 2015). de Haan and Rotmans (2018) emphasized solutions that align with business dynamics and used ANT to explain how actors adapt to challenges.

Project managers conduct risk management and often conflict resolution while executing a project. Neisser (2014) has used ANT to understand the heterogeneous nature of networks as it relates to risk management. Vinnari and Skaerbaek (2014) used ANT to focus on the effects of risk management and the instability that followed the discovery of a risk (Vinnari & Skaerbaek, 2014). Rose, Hawryszkiewycz, and Kyeong (2014) found that ANT enabled them to visualize missing links within their case study of actornetworks that would have reduced the risk of failure upon implementation. Risk management encompasses evaluating both technology risks as well as human factor risks.

Both technology actors and human actors affect project performance. Luppicini (2014) focused on the fusion of the human and technical in executing the will of the actor. Georgiadis, Lippman, and Tang (2014) found that agents or actors on a project meter their level of commitment based upon the surety of project completion. As each actor or agent increases his or her contribution to the project, the team continues to

increase its level of commitment towards project success (Georgiadis et al., 2014). The level of commitment each actor wields is also contingent upon an equilibrium effect among all actors (Georgiadis et al., 2014). If a deviation in the level of effort by an actor is easily determined, then the actor will exhibit a high level of commitment towards project success (Georgiadis et al., 2014). If project managers have the power to extract full commitment from actors, then project managers can better control project outcomes (Georgiadis et al., 2014). If the project manager has no power to garner full commitment from actors, then the project manager should discount the project's completion outlook and label the project a troubled project (Georgiadis et al., 2014). In projects where an actor had reduced commitment level, the actor may develop strategies to exit a project as opposed to committing to it (Georgiadis et al., 2014). Actor commitment is a difficult parameter for project managers to evaluate.

The use of ANT to explore the convergence of the social and technological helps a researcher to parse the actor networks. The temporary nature of actor networks has led some to compare them to projects (Floricel, Bonneau, Aubry, & Sergi, 2014; Modell, Vinnari, & Lukka, 2017). Actor networks are temporary endeavors with ephemeral actor interests and associations (Floricel et al., 2014; Trkman & Trkman, 2014). Researchers such as Trkman and Trkman (2014) have used ANT in information systems success and failure analysis. Trkman and Trkman relied upon ANT to better divine business processes and technological advances. According to Trkman and Trkman (2014), ANT is a viable theory to examine the social and technical aspects of IT projects.

Various attributes are indicative of an actor including interest. According to ANT, actors exude motivation or interest and attempt to shape the interest of the technology based on the intended purpose of the technology (Trkman & Trkman, 2014). Weaver, Ellen, and Mathiassen (2015) argued that the social structure influences citizenship behavior. Waelbers and Dorstewitz (2013) argued that it is an actors' exact choice and determination which advances technology. It is the intersection of human interest and the technological purpose that ANT helps us to identify the concept of actor interest (Trkman & Trkman 2014). Actors enjoyed a stable network when each entity within the network commits to the common interest (Trkman & Trkman, 2014). Hussenot (2015) cautioned managers that controversy and conflict could arise when managerial structures are incongruent. Researchers may use ANT to link the participation of actors with a shared interest.

ANT is a unique approach to examining social phenomena, and it has unique terminology. For example, *actant* is a label for either a human or a non-human actor (Floricel et al., 2014). *Problematization* involves shaping a question in manner that will attract actors to form a network (Floricel et al., 2014). Assigning unique terms helps to examine the associations of actors that morph into a network (Floricel et al., 2014). Yet another term associated with ANT is *interessement*, a term used to explain the assessment that actor's make to determine their participation within the network (Floricel et al., 2014).

Researchers have used ANT to understand the manner that networks form. In ANT terminology, *translation* is the process of enrolling other actors into the network

(Lee, Harindranath, Oh, & Kim, 2014; Modell, Vinnari, & Lukka, 2017). Actors engage in negotiation that exposes the interests of the actor (Lee et al., 2014; Trkman & Trkman, 2014). The *focal actor* ascribes the technology with a particular interest and behavior (Lee et al., 2014; Trkman & Trkman, 2014). The moment when humanity accepts the technology's behavior is the point that the technology becomes an entity (Floricel et al., 2014; Lee et al., 2014). This event is evident when humans respond to technology in the same manner as they do to other humans. Lee, Harindranath, Oh, and Kim (2014) used the example of human behavior that complies with the commands of a traffic light in the same manner that humans comply with the commands of a traffic officer. Without ANT, it would be difficult to explain human compliance to commands from technology.

Various aspects of ANT help to define relationships among actors. Actants can morph into project artifacts as well as processes within ANT (Burga & Rezania, 2017; Lee et al., 2014). IT projects mirror features of ANT in that projects evolve through stages beginning with the initiation stage. The complimentary characteristics of ANT include problematization, interessement, enrolment, and mobilization (Burga & Rezania, 2017). A feature of ANT is actor accountability in the enrolment stage, which has comparisons to the monitor and control aspects of project management (Burga & Rezania, 2017; Floricel et al., 2014). The complimentary features of ANT with that of project management help Floricel et al. to explain the use of ANT when examining project management cases.

#### **Alternative Views**

Imparting agency to nonhumans is a controversial aspect of the actor-network theory. Sayes (2014) opined that because evidence exists of nonhumans' abilities to influence the actor-network, agency is present. In ANT, there is equality between humans and nonhumans without distinction. This equality continues to fuel controversy (Roy, 2015; Sayes, 2014). Nonhuman actors condition the networks in harmony with human actors; therefore, through the lens of ANT, both biological and synthetic actors have agency (Hansen & Flyverbom, 2015; Sayes, 2014). Another dissenting view is that nonhuman actors lack the purpose or the self-determination to participate in the network (Sayes, 2014). Accepting agency for non-humans requires a measure of thoughtful consideration.

Not all scholars accept the premise of agency for nonhumans. Roy (2015) compared the social construction of technology theory to ANT in that the social construction of technology theory does not bestow independence to technology. The social construction of technology theory does not support the notion of technological determinism, but asserts that technological advancement is a result of a social function (Roy, 2015). In a critical sense, Roy asserted a rebuke of the notion of nonhuman agency along with the equality of nonhuman actors within the network.

Some theories focus on the management of technology to explore a phenomenon.

Löhe and Legner (2014) posited that enterprise architecture management is a failing theory because the theory lacks sufficient authority for enterprise architecture managers.

Successful implementation of enterprise architecture requires that managers have

sufficient authority to implement changes (Löhe & Legner, 2014). Aligning enterprise architecture with a corporate strategy should be a priority for corporate information officers (Löhe & Legner, 2014). The use of enterprise architecture helps to spur organizational change and improve collaboration across business units (Löhe & Legner, 2014). Some business managers are reticent to embrace enterprise architecture management due to the appearance of a labor-intensive implementation and challenging metrics (Löhe & Legner, 2014). Enterprise architecture management would benefit from increased governance and increased personnel training.

The lack of resources and skill sets hamper the successful implementation of enterprise architecture management. Corporate managers should strive to incorporate enterprise architecture management into the overall strategy, not as a separate mechanism but rather fully integrated (Löhe & Legner, 2014). Enterprise architecture management is a method to assists corporations in developing mechanisms for incorporating stakeholder wishes into the enterprise architecture. A top-down approach to enterprise architecture development is common in federal systems. Federal enterprise architecture frameworks contain guidelines and baselines along with maintenance and control features (Löhe & Legner, 2014). Stakeholders may benefit from an enterprise wide solution to IT projects.

Several aspects of IT project management encompass the overall IT strategy.

Enterprise architecture framework is essential for strategic alignment and IT implementation (Simon, Fischbach, & Schoder, 2014). Corporations that implement enterprise architecture management benefit from reduced operating expenses and better project performance. One of the reasons enterprise architecture management has failed in

the business community is because firms implement it at the operational level as opposed to the strategic level of the organization. Simon et al., suggested that corporations can benefit from introducing enterprise architecture management throughout a firm not just in the IT department.

Enterprise architecture is a foundational part of an IT network. Simon et al. insisted that enterprise architecture management extend beyond the day-to-day operations of the business but rather is a tool to assist in strategy formulation. Enterprise architecture management is a competitive strategy with several components that include a value chain strategy and a production or service strategy (Simon et al., 2014). Furthermore, Simon et al., advocated for the use of enterprise architecture management to develop a graphical representation of the strategic impact of business units. Enterprise architecture management could benefit from a formalized framework to implement enterprise architecture management (Simon et al., 2014). Overarching solutions may provide the framework reduce the instance of IT project failure.

Enterprise architecture management helps to align the strategic goals of an organization. Aier (2014) shared that the use of enterprise architecture management is increasing for firms that are seeking strategic alignment. Organizational culture has a significant impact on the implementation of enterprise architecture management. According to Aier, firms should extend enterprise architecture management beyond information systems.

An organization's culture experiences a certain inertia that presents a resistance to enterprise architectural principles. Also, Aier found that a firm's culture could influence

enterprise architectural principles. One reason for this influence is that enterprise architecture principles curtail the ability of members to act freely. Enterprise architecture principles have encountered resistance to its fundamental standards and procedures.

Because of the variety and organizational cultures, implementing an enterprise architecture model requires a customized approach to achieve success (Aier, 2014). Firms have to contend with strategies of architecture management as well as developing strategies for project status reporting.

### **Project Status Reporting**

Project status reporting is a fundamental requirement for project management. To help the U.S. Government representatives combat failed projects, some defense contractors report cost estimates and actual costs to comply with Department of Defense Instruction 5000.2 by submitting Cost Performance Reports and Cost/Schedule Status Reports when required (Christensen, 2015). Some defense contractors utilize these reports to document cost management mechanisms along with enabling Government monitoring of cost. Contractors often report their estimate at completion of the project for Government review based upon an analysis of the actual cost of work performed versus the budgeted cost of work performed (Christensen, 2015). Government and Contractor Program Managers use this analysis to evaluate if the project will experience a cost overrun or cost underrun. Despite the rebuke of Defense Department Leadership, that this type of problem remains pervasive among defense programs (Christensen, 2015). Program managers must resist the inclination to exclude unfavorable analysis when they are advocating on behalf of a particular project.

The subjective nature of some reporting elements contributes to accuracy concerns and misreporting. Project reports typically include information about cost, time, functionality, quality, and overall project status of planned versus actual performance (Keil, Smith, Iacovou, & Thompson, 2014). Status reports seldom include fault responsibility and failure impact. Keil et al. supposed that project managers misreport due to the project manager's reluctance to present bad news to executives. Both a perceived positive and negative organizational climate contributed to the manipulation of reports or misrepresentation of projects. A survey of some 56 project managers revealed that 60% of their reports were biased towards optimistic reporting (Keil et al., 2014). Project managers exhibiting high-risk taking behavior misreported more often than risk adverse project managers with a positive career trajectory (Fabricius & Buttgen, 2015; Keil et al., 2014). Organizations with stringent integrity rules experience less misreporting than organizations with less stringent rules (Keil et al., 2014). Accurate project status reporting may result in more precise leadership resolutions.

Some government project managers exhibited a reluctance to report unfavorable project information. Keil et al. utilized data from a study sponsored by an IT oversight board to study project status reporting on nine IT projects. At the onset of the study, eight of the projects preceded as planned and project managers considered only one of the nine projects a challenged project. Some project managers responsible for project reporting used to number of techniques to misreport or misrepresent project status (Keil et al., 2014). One technique used by some project managers was to only report scheduled slippages and omit what caused the schedule slip (Keil et al., 2014). Other evidence of

reluctance to report unfavorable information included creating additional phases of project work to disguise the unfinished elements of the project (Keil et al., 2014).

Some project managers avoid reporting unfavourable project status information, and others have found scapegoats for poor performance. Fulk, Kwun, and Alijani, (2013) analyzed the use of scapegoating by project managers to transfer blame for less than optimal project outcomes. Fulk et al. found that scapegoating as both a human element and a technological element for transferring blame for failed projects. Executive and project level personnel utilized a form scapegoating to assign blame for failed projects (Fulk et al., 2013). IT projects have several phases and the prelude to project failure often occurs during the planning phase.

Poor estimating contributes to poor project performance, and project estimating has evolved throughout the years. In a 1992 survey of 115 IT professionals, 84% responded that estimation of projects is moderate to very important and 20 years later 88% of respondents said proper estimation is very important (Nelson & Morris, 2014). Factors that hamper accurate estimation include product reliability, platform idiosyncrasies, and the level of competency of team members (Gourabi & Khalilpour, 2014; Narayanaswamy, Grover, & Henry, 2013). Also, Sample (2015) introduced the concept of planning fallacy, which is a tendency to underestimate the time required to complete a project as a contributing factor to failed projects. Biased decision-making and optimism contributed to planning fallacy (Christensen, 2015; Sample, 2015). Because of pressure for limited taxpayer dollars, it is common for project managers to submit a biased forecast in favor of the benefit and cost at completion (Christensen, 2015). Also,

Sample opined that there are occasions when estimators offer deceptive forecasts for a variety of reasons including competing for scarce funding. In addition to the planning fallacy, Sample shared what he called the *Concorde Fallacy* in that flawed projects continue based upon the vast amount of resources already exhausted. Subsequent reforecasting may continue the flaw by anchoring on the original flawed forecast.

Project managers and projects would benefit from better estimating techniques.

Nelson and Morris (2014) used the Standish Group's 2004 survey data that estimated that 59% of projects overrun costs estimates. Gourabi and Khalilpour (2014) a new hybrid software cost estimation model that relies on harmony search algorithm and the genetic algorithm. Test of their hybrid model on 60 NASA projects revealed a lower error rate than the historically used constructive cost model (COCOMO) (Gourabi & Khalilpour, 2014). Accurate cost estimation helps project managers prioritize critical task (Gourabi & Khalilpour, 2014; Nelson & Morris, 2014). The consultation technique of project estimation involves the software development team to derive an estimated completion date (Jahr, 2014). Additionally, Gourabi and Khalilpour lamented that cost estimation for software projects are disadvantaged because of sparse details concerning the project or even the product.

The U.S. Department of Defense's history is replete with cost overruns and suppressed engineering change proposals because program managers fail to report bad news to leadership (Christensen, 2015). In reviewing the files of 64 defense acquisitions both completed and canceled programs, Christensen (2015) discovered testimony that project managers withheld pessimistic projections from leadership. Advocates of several

programs maintained an optimistic sense even when faced with contrary evidence and challenged projects (Sample, 2015). Project managers have several reasons for their reticence to report pessimistic estimates including program advocacy, career self-interest, and that cost overruns are recoverable (Christensen, 2015; Sample, 2015). The success of a project depends upon the skill and competence of the project manager.

### **Project Manager Competency**

Project manager competency involves a combination of soft skills and the ability to utilize project management tools and techniques. Remer and Ross (2014) posited that project management certification would help increase the success rate of project management. More government agencies require some form of project management or engineering certifications (Remer & Ross, 2014). Several organizations offer project management and engineering certifications. The Project Management Institute and the International Project Management Association are two certifying organizations in project management (Remer & Ross, 2014). The certifications include a certified associate in project management, project management professional, program management professional, portfolio management professional, agile certified practitioner, organizational project management maturity model professional certification, and risk management professional (Remer & Ross, 2014). The United States based Project Management Institute is the largest association of project management credentialing professionals. The International Organization for Standardization accredits the Project Management Institute (Remer & Ross, 2014). Practitioners refer to The Guide to the Project Management Body of Knowledge (PMBOK Guide) as the standard for project

management consensus (Brioso, 2015). Communities of practice can build influence over time and helped shape specialties through knowledge sharing (Lee, Reinicke, & Anderson, 2015). Along with adherence to standards and implementing best practices, project leadership is critical for project success.

Leadership styles that lead to project success within continuous operations present challenges for temporary undertakings (Joslin & Muller, 2015; Obeidat & North, 2014). Typical projects have a unique scope and finite duration. Also typical of projects is that project teams are temporary and consist of cross-functional experts (Zhou, Cheung, & Hsu, 2017). Partial causality of the high failure rate of IT projects is a lack of team cohesiveness among other factors including staffing shortages (Narayanaswamy, Grover, & Henry, 2013; Zhou et al., 2017). Some project managers utilize a high relationship approach to unique task and knowledge intensive IT projects. Project managers must ensure that team member effort aligns with the project goals and objectives by balancing leader and manager roles (Narayanaswamy et al., 2013; Obiajunwa, 2013). The temporary nature of projects may be a challenge some leadership styles.

Project managers would benefit from employing proven management techniques reduce project failure rates. The Standish Group (2013) shared that 43% of IT projects failed in areas of time, cost, and function. Obiajunwa (2013) studied 160 facilities through six case studies to ascertain the required skills to make failed projects successful (Obiajunwa, 2013). Of the required skills, Obiajunwa (2013) found that management skills, leadership skills, conflict resolution, planning, organizational skills, and time management skills are among the project management skills that correlate to successful

projects. The improvement of project management soft skills may reduce the rate of project failure (Burstrom, Jacobson, & Wilson, 2014; Medina & Francis, 2015; Trejo, 2014). A project manager's leadership acumen, problem-solving ability, and communication skills are more of a predictor of project success than project management knowledge alone (Zhang et al., 2018). Project managers may experience an increase in successful IT projects by practicing proven leadership techniques.

The project management processes undertaken to execute a project are basic and defined. Simply following project management processes has not produced overwhelming project success (Steinfort, 2017). Interpersonal skills and leadership acumen increase the likelihood of project success (Matthews & McLees, 2015). Project owners often call upon project managers to expertly lead, facilitate, and communicate project elements and as such, project managers must master each of those skills (Hornstein, 2015; Medina & Francis, 2015). Due to the temporary nature of projects, project managers seldom benefit from training and development programs within an organization (Ekrot, Kock, & Gemunden, 2016; Medina & Medina, 2014). Effective project managers display competency with soft skills that lead and motivate their project teams (Redick, Reyna, Schaffer, & Toomey, 2014). Project managers may find success practicing a variety of leadership techniques.

Project management often requires a unique project leadership. Project actors converge on a particular space in which project managers orchestrate a distinct project rhythm (Packendorff, Crevani, & Lindgren, 2014). The traditional leadership definition encompasses the act of influencing the activities of groups (Packendorff et al., 2014;

Redick et al., 2014). Leadership has a social component when viewed from a project management perspective of leading project teams (Narayanaswamy et al., 2013). Personal values, cognitive style, orientation towards change, and core self-evaluation are elements helps to predict the effectiveness of project leadership. A leader who exercises effective communication skills at all levels of stakeholder management enhances project leadership (Narayanaswamy et al., 2013; Ambrose, Eadson, & Pinder, 2016). Effective project managers ensure project teams evolve through all stages of team development, which include forming, norming, storming, and performing (Redick et al., 2014). Adept execution of soft skills may result in an increase in project performance.

Employee turnover has harmful effects on a project success. The retention of key personnel can foster increased competitiveness over time (Ekrot et al., 2016). The instance of project-oriented firms is growing, and project manager competency is necessary to achieve competitive advantage (Ekrot et al., 2016). Developmental programs help to aggregate experience in strengthen the firm's competency and retention of employee (Ekrot et al., 2016). Training and development programs within organizations help to reduce employee turnover.

Project members lend their talents and skills to the project team. Some project team members use the temporary nature of projects as an opportunity to hone new skill sets (Medina & Medina, 2014). The onus is upon the project leadership to utilize all skill sets to further the firm's competence advantage. Medina and Medina (2014) found that project-oriented firms are increasingly advocating career development as a component of competence management. A firm's competence and the ability of the firm to leverage its

competence is a component of competitive advantage. Corporations can benefit from developing mechanisms to identify competency, conduct competency assessment, actively seek competence acquisition, and effectively employ its hand competence (Medina & Medina, 2014). Along with developing skills pertinent for the project, ensuring the projects align with organization goals also instrumental to project success.

### **Project Alignment**

Project alignment with organizational strategy is conducive to project success (de Souza Pinto, Novaski, Anholon, & Carpim Besteiro, 2014). Misalignment between corporate strategy and projects is a common pitfall threatening project success. Project managers view agility and flexibility within project management as critical to organizational performance (Iyer & Banerjee, 2016; Muller & Martinsuo, 2015). Some firms have organized into project-oriented organizations to accommodate agility and flexibility within project management (Medina & Medina, 2014). Some project-oriented organizations routinely fail to meet expectations because project oriented organizations rely solely on a customer focus as opposed to aligning projects based upon the organization's strategies (Medina & Medina, 2014). Project-oriented organizations have difficulty in developing key performance indicators that leverage organizational competencies to ensure success (Iyer & Banerjee, 2016). Cohesive project alignment helps to ensure project success.

Measuring project performance is central to project management. Project managers that select the proper key performance indicator to determine operational results for a key metric focused upon goal attainment (Isaac & Navon, 2014). Key

performance indicators typically indicate the results of the cost or time of variance (Isaac & Navon, 2014; Iyer & Banerjee, 2016). Key performance indicators also depict current project value to the stakeholders and clients. These performance indicators have characteristics that are traceable, verifiable and help to shape the measurement of a project's progress. Key performance indicators help to ensure accountability through measurement (Isaac & Navon, 2014). Project managers must ensure that the key performance indicators are relevant to the project and relevant for the stakeholders.

Project managers and stakeholders alike should select key performance indicators during the initial stages of project and throughout the project lifecycle to monitor the health and progress of the project (Isaac & Navon, 2014; Iyer & Banerjee, 2016). Project managers monitor performance indicators and project alignment throughout the project execution phase of a project.

## **Project Execution**

Schedule completion and adherence to budgets occur during the project execution phase. Wood (2013) analyzed the results of a survey of 73 Senior Defense Acquisition Program Managers to examine concerns about project schedules. Tradeoffs typically affect the overall balance of a project. Program managers often evaluate trade-offs while executing projects, and in some projects, deliver only two elements of the Iron Triangle per the requirements (Wood, 2013). The tradeoff is between scope, schedule, and budget; in tradeoffs, the project manager challenges or abandons one of these elements. Project managers may reduce features to reduce the challenge of a cost overrun; if the schedule slips then the cost may increase; if the scope changes, then both the cost and the schedule

may be negatively affected (Laslo & Gurevich, 2014). Some project managers exercise a variety of techniques to assure schedule completion.

Adjusting development cycles is one technique that reduces schedule completion time. Some IT project managers opt for shorter develop periods in combating inflating project costs (Aier, 2014). The shorter development periods allowed project managers to take advantage of technology improvements and provide less pressure for scope changes as technology improves (Aier, 2014; Wood, 2013). Project managers use shorter development cycles to insert mature technologies into programs thoughtfully as opposed to adding an ad-hoc feature during production. Shorter development cycles may provide an opportunity to stabilize project funding throughout the development cycle as well (Wood, 2013). Leaders in the U.S. Defense Department are making strides in combating schedule and project acquisition challenges by changing oversite methods, improving requirements gathering, and enhancing testing requirements (Wood, 2013). Requirements gathering, and realistic testing is part of the IT project management approach.

### IT Project Management Approach

There are several methods use to manage IT projects. One of the most used methods for IT project management is the waterfall method; another is the agile method (Pass & Ronen, 2014). The waterfall method is a much more structured development method when compared to the agile development method (Cram & Brohman, 2013). The traditional waterfall development method is a sequential technique moving between phases of the development cycle (Cram & Brohman, 2013). The waterfall development technique encompasses a requirements analysis phase, design phase, testing and

stakeholders in the waterfall methods are typically involved in the preliminary steps of the requirements phase and rarely are customers involved during the development stage (Cram & Brohman, 2013). Another characteristic of the waterfall development method is the duties of project team members are more rigid than with the agile development method (Cram & Brohman, 2013). In the waterfall development method, the development teams are somewhat larger than the teams used in the agile development method (Matook & Maruping, 2014). Project Managers typically select the Waterfall development method when the project is more product oriented as opposed to process driven. IT project managers often utilize the waterfall development method when software requirements are stable (Cram & Brohman, 2013). IT project managers use both the agile and the waterfall method to execute IT projects.

IT project managers rely upon several methods to manage IT projects.

Respondents to a survey that spanned several continents and many large corporations reported using different methods of development including waterfall, agile, and a hybrid approach (Cram & Brohman, 2013). The survey data revealed a link between the development approach and the control objectives of the project such as speed versus quality (Cram & Brohman, 2013). Matook and Maruping shared that one of the problems with the waterfall development method is the time lapse between development and testing. Additionally, Cram and Brohman concluded that organizations chose the highly structured waterfall method more often than the agile method when product and preventative control is the project emphasis. Some projects require shorter more agile

development cycles, which are not suited for the waterfall development method (Matook & Maruping, 2014). The agile development method includes unique development techniques.

The agile method of software development relies upon iterations periods called sprints, which project managers and software developers utilize to make corrections regarding customer requirements (Bhoola & Mallik, 2014; Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013). Matook and Maruping (2014) lend support to using agile development models when requirements are fluctuating. The agile methodology has many attributes including speed, flexibility, and simplicity (Matook & Maruping, 2014). The agile method is a conglomerate of management devices including Scrum, which managers use to facilitate software development and collaboration (Bhoola & Mallik, 2014; Jahr, 2014). The use of agile project management allows for greater flexibility and adaptation of customer requirements. The agile method is coding centered as opposed to requirements development centered (Bhoola and Mallik, 2014). Four factors are critical in agile development, which include project uncertainty, completion urgency, team capabilities, and organizational control (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013). Agile project development has several benefits including stakeholder visibility, reduced time-to-market, and less cost than traditional software development methods (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013). Project managers utilize the agile method for software development in more than 14% of IT projects (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013). Some successful project managers utilize the agile development method.

The agile development method differs from the waterfall method in several aspects. Tanner and Mackinnon (2015) contrasted agile software development methods with the traditional waterfall approach in that traditional software development approaches were deficient in coping with changing stakeholder demands. One disadvantage of traditional software development approaches is that clients rarely engage the team during development and as a result projects fail to satisfy stakeholders (Rajablu, Marthdodan, & Yusoff, 2015; Tanner & Mackinnon, 2015). A mechanism within agile software development allows for regular client meetings that review both schedule and project requirements (Tanner & Mackinnon, 2015). Project managers and business analysts capture user stories help guide the development efforts of the IT team and the user stories depict the operational software needs of the users (Jahr, 2014). Also, within the agile methodology, clients could change requirements at the beginning of each sprint (Tanner & Mackinnon, 2015). Choosing the correct software development methodology can result in project development success (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013; Jahr, 2014). Project managers chose the development style that is suitable for their project.

Both the agile software development method and the waterfall development method have techniques that provide support for successful IT project management.

Critical of project managers for overseeing failing IT projects, Keith, Kemirkan and Goul (2013) suggested a hybrid approach to increase project success rates. Teams that practice agile development, manage risk on a short-term basis whereas teams utilizing traditional software development approaches may not recognize project risk during in the short-term (Fabricius & Buttgen, 2015; Jahr, 2014; Keith et al., 2013). Agile methodology has the

advantage of least cost with combating risk within project requirements (Keith et al., 2013). Project managers achieve project success by utilizing both the waterfall and agile development method, but some project managers use a hybrid approach to cope with the serialized and reciprocal interdependence aspect of development (Bhoola & Mallik, 2014; Cram & Brohman, 2013; Keith et al., 2013). Project managers that employ the hybrid approach may realize the benefits of both methods.

# Scope Management

Rigorous scope management is a prelude to successful IT project management. Hajiagha et al., (2015) uses the term *the Iron Triangle* to help describe the elements necessary for project success. A successful project is one that attains the requirements and meets cost constraints within the allotted timeframe (Hajiagha et al., 2015). Some project managers experience stakeholder influences that require them to reduce overall project completion time (Spalek, 2014; Sample, 2015). Project managers and project owners use the project scope to solidify expectations (Spalek, 2014; Sample, 2015. A granular work breakdown structure and an organizational breakdown structure help to eliminate ambiguous requirements (Allen, Alleyne, Farmer, McRae, & Turner, 2014; Xu, Ming, Song, He, & Li, 2014). Project managers often resist morphing project requirements during project execution (Xu et al., 2014). Project managers that practice scope management may avoid scope creep.

An agreed upon project scope is paramount to a successful project. Uncertainty contributes to scope creep and cost overruns during project execution (Georgiadis et al., 2014; Hassan, Ahmad, & Zuhaira, 2018). Project complexity, degree of complication,

product dynamics, team diversity, lack of focus, and cumbersome organizational structure contribute to project uncertainty (Browning & Ramasesh, 2015; de Souza Pinto et al., 2014). The project management plan is the most important tool to ensure project execution within scope (Allen et al., 2014). Project managers maintain scope discipline by insisting on a change control process. Scope management is delicate when organizations are customer focused (Hassan et al., 2018). Firm standards and process guidelines help foster project success (Allen et al., 2014; Browning & Ramasesh, 2015). Persistent scope management helps to a stabilize a project.

Project managers provide the stability by adhering to the project scope. Laslo and Gurevch (2014) posited that projects become challenged in unstable environments when dealing with change orders, and faulty work estimates. Successful project management incorporates stringent organic coordination along with exhaustive controls and monitoring (Laslo & Gurevch, 2014). A granular work breakdown structure and an organizational breakdown structure help to eliminate ambiguous requirements (Allen et al., 2014). Project managers often choose between time and cost with time being the predominant decision point (Wood, 2013; Sample, 2015). Project managers reduce and redistribute workloads, adjust activities, and realign budgets to meet time targets (Laslo & Gurevich, 2014). Project managers should anticipate and beware of the effects erroneous information if they choose to accelerate tasks that are along the critical path of a project. Spalek (2014) offered that project managers search for efficiency within the project triangle of time, budget, and scope. Project managers utilize nimble information systems and project controls in decision-making throughout the project lifecycle (Laslo &

Gurevich, 2014). Project managers must select suitable project controls to aid in project monitoring and controlling.

## **Project Monitoring and Controlling**

Monitoring and controlling projects is essential to ensure that project teams complete schedule tasks on time and within budget. Hajiagha et al., (2015) considered any task throughout an organization a project that requires coordination and control. Project managers utilize both formal and informal monitoring and controlling techniques to execute projects (Xu et al., 2014). Many stakeholders rely on monitoring and controlling tools and techniques to assess project compliance (Isaac & Navon, 2014; Xu et al., 2014). Elements within a project have unique success criteria which may affect positively or negatively on the overall time cost and quality constraint for the project (Hjiagha et al., 2015). Some project managers utilize the Gantt chart to plan task needed to complete a scheduled project. Schedule deviations are sometimes difficult to capture during project execution. Repeatable tasks are easier to monitor and control when compared to task that are highly variable. Highly variable tasks required greater intensity for monitoring and controlling project execution (Isaac & Navon, 2014). Appropriate project monitoring and controlling helps to inform project stakeholders.

# IT Stakeholder Management

Project stakeholders have varying degrees of influence on project execution.

Project managers define a stakeholder as any entity that has an interest in the project (Rajablu et al., 2015). Many stakeholders measure project performance by evaluating if project team completed the project on time, within budget and scope. Stakeholders should

consider carefully the features required for any product or service as features directly correlate with cost, schedule, and quality (Georgiadis et al., 2014). Project managers could eliminate *Gold Plating* during requirements gathering which reduces budget and schedule pressures throughout the project (Narayanaswamy et al., 2013). Stakeholders often redesign project features before the project start and often project managers are less committed to executing projects when project features are not certain (Georgiadis et al., 2014). The decision maker's involvement is critical to project success when determining project features (Georgiadis et al., 2014; Xu et al., 2014). Project managers have better control over schedule completion when a high commitment power is present (Georgiadis et al., 2014). Some project managers demonstrate project commitment by developing an understanding of the client's needs.

Adroit stakeholder management incorporates relationship building. An intimate understanding of a client's business needs requires a measure of trust within the relationship (Rajablu, Marthdndan, & Yusoff, 2015). Muller and Martinsuo (2015) advanced the idea that it is critical to IT project success that the vendor has a thorough understanding of the client's needs as well as the client's operations. The psychological expectations between vendors and clients include values such as trust, reliability, and openness (Muller & Martinsuo, 2015). Vendors help to create value by cultivating working relationships with clients. Project teams develop relationships norms that are at times informal and feature information sharing as the quality of the relationship endures (Muller & Martinsuo, 2015; Rajablu et al., 2015). Firms can achieve long-term business success from the project level by developing an understanding of client needs and their

business objectives (Muller & Martinsuo, 2015). Trust is a building block for customer satisfaction and project success. Rigid adherence to organizational policies and procedures can have a negative impact on building trust between vendor and client (Muller & Martinsuo, 2015). Relationship management may help to increase levels of trust among stakeholders.

Project managers the world over experience the influence of stakeholders on project execution. Rajablu et al., (2015) issued a survey to members of the Project Management Institute, the United Kingdom Association for Project Management, and the Australian Institute of Project Management. After analyzing 258 results Rajablu et al., (2015) concluded that stakeholder management has a positive effect on project outcomes. Project managers execute projects to create value and bring ideas to fruition, and stakeholders have a substantial influence on those project outcomes (Tanner & Mackinnon, 2015). Many stakeholders are entities outside of the project manager's authority and control (Fulk et al., 2013). Frequent and purposeful communication facilitates information sharing, requirements analysis, and provides an opportunity for the project manager to set stakeholder expectations (Browning & Ramasesh, 2015). An effective working relationship between the project manager and stakeholders can lead to project success and is a critical success factor in IT project management (Allen et al., 2014). Identifying all stakeholders in the planning phase of the project helps to ensure project success (Allen et al., 2014; Tanner & Mackinnon, 2015). Properly identifying all project stakeholders helps to reduce project risks.

# **Risks Taking**

Project risks can take many forms. Project managers reduce unknown unknowns through active research (Browning & Ramasesh, 2015). In addition, Browning and Ramasesh advocated dissecting projects into sub systems or project domains to recognize each unique risk characteristic as well as their relationships. Project uncertainty contributes to the high rate of project failure (de Souza Pinto et al., 2014; Fabricius & Buttgen, 2015). The complicated nature of many projects along with the uncertainty of requirements causes scholars to question the effectiveness of the traditional project management approach (de Souza Pinto et al., 2014; Georgiadis et al., 2014). Project managers often encounter difficulty in identifying project complexity. For IT projects, project managers are encouraged to review the project scope, deliverables, and other influences on project to determine the project complexity (de Souza Pinto et al., 2014). Robust risks assessment may contribute to project success.

Scope changes to complex projects add to project risks. The frequency and scope of changes add to the complexity and uncertainty of a project, and some project failures are associated with project complexity and uncertainty (de Souza Pinto et al., 2014; Alami, 2016). In addition to the changes, project size, project framework, and the technology employed can contribute to project uncertainty (de Souza Pinto et al., 2014; Fabricius & Buttgen, 2015). After analyzing survey results from 38 firms, de Souza Pinto et al., (2014) concluded that the number of organizations involved in the project contributed to project complexity, and the lack of clarity with cost or budget contributed to project uncertainty.

Project managers perform risk assessment with varying degrees of success. Fabricius and Büttgen (2015) observed the behavior of 204 project managers to analyze use of risk assessment. Overconfidence often manifests in unwarranted risk-taking and inadequate risk avoidance (Fabricius & Buttgen, 2015). Overconfidence by the project manager leads to a more optimistic project schedule, and that overconfidence reduces risk awareness (Keil et al., 2014). Both public and private sector project managers tend to have overly optimistic views during project planning (Fulk et al., 2013). Poor risk assessment contributes to the high failure rate of projects (Fabricius & Buttgen, 2015; Fulk et al., 2013). While lack of risk planning contributes to project failure, researchers have found that proper risk management procedures lead to more successful project outcomes (Fabricius & Buttgen, 2015). Utilizing risk management processes may increase project success.

#### **Success Factors**

For decades, the project management community relied upon the achievement of time constraints, cost constraints, and the agreed upon scope as the basis for project success. Critical success factors encompass efforts required to accomplish the goals of the project (Allen et al., 2014). Muller and Martinsuo (2015) uncovered several definitions of project success but rely on time, cost, quality, and in user satisfaction as a guide that for project success. Muller and Martinsuo advanced the emerging thought to include long-term project viability and user satisfaction into the discussion on project success criteria. There are five areas concerning customer satisfaction, which are reliability, responsiveness, assurance, empathy, and tangibles (Burstrom, Jacobsson, &

Wilson, 2014). There appears to be a correlation between customer satisfaction and effective project management.

# **Rationale and Potential Impact of This Study**

## **Project Outcomes.**

Successful IT project management requires the development of tools and techniques to meet stakeholder expectations. Browning and Ramasesh (2015) acknowledged that the planning stages are where project managers learn of the outcome requirements for a successful project. For nearly three decades, project managers utilized prognostication tools to help assure successful projects. Yet, in a 2012 study of 5,400 IT projects, more than 2,430 of these projects were over budget (Costantino, Di Gravio, & Nonino, 2015). The pace at which technology develops contributes to the IT project challenge. Project success is contingent upon technical and organizational factors. An increase in standards along with product features and evolving customer requirements continue to challenge project success (Gingnell, Franke, Lagerstrom, Ericsson, & Lillieskold, 2014). The rationale of this study is to contribute to the successful completion of IT projects.

Additional factors that contribute to project success include experienced team members, adequate provisioning, establish procedures and expectations, adherence to monitor and control protocols, and applying lessons learned throughout project execution (Gingnell et al., 2014). Improper project alignment within the corporate portfolio contributes to IT project failure (Costantino et al., 2015). The insufficient implementation of project management concepts such as planning, organizing, controlling, and leading

contributed to project failure. Poor project controls also contributed to project failure. Ineffective project monitoring too contributed to project failure. Lack of a thorough understanding of new and emerging technology contributed to project failure (Gingnell et al., 2014). The potential impact of this study is to contribute to an increased awareness and exercise of critical success factors.

Project owners of IT projects in recent history have scuttled projects wasting billions of dollars in the process due to failed projects. In 2011, leaders in the US Defense Department oversaw IT projects that were \$7 billion over budget (Keil et al., 2014). Moreover, Keil et al., (2014) discovered that many IT projects finished over budget 45% of the time and deliver only 44% of their projected value (Keil et al., 2014). Project failure is manifest in issues such as schedule slip, scope creep, and exceeding budgets (Alami, 2016). Given the history of failed IT projects, project managers should master tools and techniques that predict troubled projects to prevent project fail (Klakegg & Lichtenberg, 2016). Delays in recognizing and processing risk information to project execution has led to eliminating schedule slack and even schedule slip resulting in a failed project (Chen, 2015). Recognizing project failure in real time is a difficult realization for many project teams.

Some project management missteps contribute to IT project failure. Inaccurate status reporting contributed to cost overruns in IT projects (Keil et al., 2014). Scheduling is critical for on-time project completion as well as project control (Wood, 2013). Seventy-Three Senior Defense Acquisition Program Managers responded to a survey indicating that 96% of managers strongly agreed that an integrated master scheduled is

critical to project execution. Only 56% of the respondents believed that their integrated master schedule was realistic and achievable (Wood, 2013). A pitfall of project management is over-optimism with the initial project schedule. Flawed initial schedules spawn project challenges due to and the lack of project resources to compensate for overly aggressive project schedules (Wood, 2013). Another order of effect for a flawed initial schedule is that the project team then shapes their efforts to execute this flawed notion. A lack of realism within the initial project schedule contributed broadly to cost overruns (Wood, 2013). Avoiding scheduling pitfalls may help to increase project success.

#### **Transition**

Section 1 contains the problem and purpose statement, and the nature of the study that aligns with a multiple case study design. Section 1 also includes (a) a research question and interview questions, (b) a conceptual framework, (c) operational definitions, (d) assumptions, limitations, and delimitations, and (e) the significance of this study. Section 1 concluded with a comprehensive review of professional and academic literature regarding the topic of IT project management. The literature review included scholarly research from peer-reviewed sources highlighting IT project failure and the success features for IT project management.

Section 2 will include: (a) a restatement of the study purpose, (b) the role of the researcher, (c) a section on the participants in the study, (d) a description of the research method and design, (e) the population sampling, (f) ethical research, (g) data collection, and analysis, and (h) reliability and validity. Section 3 will include: (a) the findings of

this study, (b) a discussion of the application to professional practice, (c) the implication for social change, (d) recommendation for action and further research, and (e) a reflection of my experience with the research process.

Section 3 will include an exhaustive analysis of the study findings associated with thematic analysis that supports the outcome. Section 3 also includes a recommendation for business leaders to improve the practice of business along with a recommendation for social change. Additionally, section 3 includes recommendations for further research.

## Section 2: The Project

# **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to explore strategies IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. The targeted population consisted of project managers from 60 firms located in the Maryland area with demonstrated experience supporting U.S. DoD IT projects between 2012 and 2017. The IT project managers I selected to participate have demonstrated experience with strategies that reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. The implication for positive social change is that successful projects deliver feature benefits for all IT project stakeholders, and the cost savings associated with successful projects increase the amount of funds available for social programs.

### Role of the Researcher

Researchers rely on significant input from multiple sources to develop and collect data. In case study research, the researcher is the primary data collection instrument (Pezalla, Pettigrew, & Miller-Day, 2012). I performed the data collection and analysis for this study. I have had the privilege of executing IT project management in the Maryland area. I am familiar with some of the U.S. Army customers and some of the firms that execute IT project management. I am also familiar with the pitfalls highlighted in the literature review, and it is possible that the participants had encountered some of those pitfalls as well. The participants in this study were a mixture of IT project managers introduced to me through business acquaintances and volunteers from organizations that provide IT project management in the Maryland area. The region of the country where

the study took place is home to one of the largest U.S. Army software engineering centers. I provided each participant an informed consent form, which they read and signed before participating in this study. Informed consent and participant anonymity are pillars of human subject inquiry (Nijhawan et al., 2013). The protocols and ethical standards outlined in the Belmont Report (1979) are the foundation of this study. The human subject research guidelines provided by the Belmont Report outlined respect for persons, beneficence, and justice (Fiske & Hauser, 2014). The consent form aligned with the disclosure guidelines of the Belmont Report (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 1979).

According to Yin (2014), preconceived notions are difficult for researchers to avoid. Simundic (2013) suggested that researchers design studies with an honest approach to inquiry that is transparent and forthcoming to avoid researcher bias. In addition, Berger (2015) cautioned that a researcher's prior knowledge may influence data collection, coding, and overall analysis. Scholars such as Yin (2014) and Berger (2015) urged researchers to minimize bias. To help reduce bias in data collection, I relied on observations from the literature review to develop the initial interview questions and on member checking.

Yin (2014) advised that researchers should develop interview protocols to maintain uniformity during interviews and to mitigate biases. I used the interview protocol in Appendix B to maintain consistent delivery of the initial interview questions. I used findings from the literature review on IT project management to develop the interview questions. The participants reviewed the research questions prior to the

interview so that each understood the nature of the inquiry. An important aspect of this study was to ensure the consistency of experience. Participants shared a measure of IT project management experience in the Maryland area (Platt & Skowron, 2013).

# **Participants**

With the low success rate of IT project managers, locating viable participants required multiple search efforts. Palinkas et al. (2013) advised researchers to use purposive sampling to select participants who have experience with the research question. I selected participants with a proven IT project management strategy to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. The population for this study was IT project managers who practice IT project management in the Maryland area. I selected participants from five IT related firms that met the eligibility criteria to participate in this study. To ensure that the participants shared relevant information, the selected participants possessed the requisite knowledge to effectively communicate the idiosyncrasies of the strategies they used (Faseleh-Jahromi, Moattari, & Peyrovi, 2014; Hayes, Bonner, & Douglas, 2013; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Each individual that I selected had experience with IT project management and was able to demonstrate through their documentation the successful implementation of strategies to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery.

To expedite the search for participants, scholars (Plummer & Simpson, 2014; Truong et al., 2013) have suggested that researchers find clubs and associations that the target participants regularly support. Additionally, online sources such as LinkedIn may help to develop a thorough business intelligence database of IT development firms within

an area (Close, Smaldone, Fennoy, Reame, & Grey, 2013). My strategy for soliciting participants was three-pronged in that I solicited participants from clubs and associations through their versions of community outreach services. I also searched online databases for IT firms within this area, and I asked business acquaintances for their personal knowledge of IT firms that may be willing to participate in this study.

Soliciting in-person interviews from strangers can be difficult. To establish a relationship with the participants, I planned face-to-face meetings to introduce myself and my intentions for this study. I sent an email with the consent forms, and I offered to comply with any of the firm's nondisclosure agreements and conduct the interviews at their chosen location. Establishing a measure of confidence and trust with the participant is vital in qualitative research (Byrne, Brugha, Clarke, Lavelle, & McGarvey, 2015; Gibson, Benson, & Brand, 2013; Halse & Honey, 2014). Along with developing a level comfort and trust with participants to facilitate interviews, helping them understand the research method and the design instilled confidence in the study.

### **Research Method and Design**

### **Research Method**

I explored three research methods—qualitative, quantitative, and mixed-methods—before deciding to use a qualitative method. The qualitative method of inquiry has tools and techniques to facilitate a detailed exploration of a phenomenon (Yin, 2014). Quantitative researchers analyze instances of data and present their analyses in statistical format (Yin, 2014). The quantitative method was not appropriate for this study because it is a method researchers use to test a hypothesis. The quantitative method of inquiry, in

this instance, lacked the required depth of inquiry that researchers achieve through clarifying questions (Mathur et al., 2013). A mixed method study incorporates elements of both qualitative and quantitative methods (Chiang-Hanisko, Newman, Dyess, Piyakong, & Lieher, 2016; Yin, 2014). A mixed method is an instrument to assist with examining an organizational problem quantitatively and exploring solutions qualitatively (Chiang-Hanisko et al., 2016). A mixed method was not appropriate for this inquiry because I sought only to explore the strategies that the participants have mastered to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. The qualitative method was the best choice to foster a deeper exploration of a phenomenon (see Yin, 2014).

# Research Design

Several research designs enable sufficient inquiry. A case study design of has tools and techniques to explore a phenomenon within a real-world context and the confines of the manifest phenomenon (Yin, 2014). Researchers use case study design to gain an understanding of the nuances of a phenomenon (Yin, 2014). The multiple case study design has embedded inquiry techniques used to explore participant experiences from multiple firms within a like industry (Yin, 2014). The multiple case study design was appropriate in this study because participants shared the strategies that they used to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery.

Before deciding to use the multiple case study, I considered other designs. The phenomenological design has tools and techniques to explore the lived experiences of individuals associated with the phenomenon. The tools and techniques associated with the phenomenological design are appropriate to explore the unique lived experiences of

phenomenological design for this study (Hajiagha et al., 2015; Yin, 2014). The ethnographical design has tools and techniques to explore and observe the group behaviors of a subset of a population (Liberati et al., 2015; Yin, 2014). An examination of the group behaviors of project managers would not suffice in a study to explore the successful strategies that some project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. A multiple case study design was the best choice for this inquiry because the structure is suited to explore participant experiences (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Yin, 2014), and scholars such as Wynn and Williams (2012) supported the use of multiple case study design for technology research. Another element of qualitative research is data saturation.

I performed a thorough analysis of interview responses to determine data saturation. Data saturation occurred when participants shared no new information and no new themes emerged during follow-up interviews (see Fusch & Ness, 2015). I used follow-up interviews consistent with member checking to ensure that the data collected accurately reflected the participant's experience. Sousa (2014) noted that member checking helps to provide clarity for participant responses.

### **Population and Sampling**

I canvased a population of 60 IT related firms that execute DoD IT projects. The firms ranged in size from small companies of less than 500 personnel to large businesses with several thousand personnel. The target population consisted of various IT related providers executing IT project management within the Maryland area. The sample size

consisted of directors, project managers, software engineers, systems engineers, managers, and supervisors. I reduce the population into a smaller sample size of five firms from which to elicit information.

There is a variety of methods to conduct population sampling to facilitate research. Yin (2014) supported the use of purposeful sampling for specific participants who share relevant experiences about the research topic. I solicited participants by using criterion sampling. Criterion sampling is the deliberate dissecting of the population and selection of the specific participant attributes necessary to participate in the study (Palinkas et al., 2013). Criterion sampling involves selecting participants that possess a requisite expertise significant for contribution to a study (Palinkas et al., 2013). The predetermined criterion for this study only included firms that have successfully executed strategies IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery.

The effective sample size varies for multiple case studies. Agarwal and Strubler (2013) reported that the sample size for a multiple case study should be sufficient to obtain data saturation. Marshall et al. (2013) suggested that five entities interviewed were sufficient for case study inquiry. This multiple case study encompassed the experiences of five firms with proven strategies to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. I selected five as the minimum sample size to gain data saturation (Agarwal & Strubler, 2013; Elo et al., 2014; Marshall et al., 2013).

Recognizing data saturation was a challenge. Liu et al. (2014) noted that data saturation occures when interviews and analysis were void of new information or themes. Additionally, Marshall et al., (2013) shared that data saturation occurs when findings

become redundant and when the findings are no longer statistically significant. To help ensure data saturation, Sousa (2014) advised that researchers use member checking until no new themes emerge. Data saturation, along with participant expertise, can enhance a study's findings. To achieve data saturation, I conducted interviews and follow-up member checking until no new information or themes emerged.

Participant interviews presented an opportunity for sharing experiences relative to the phenomenon under study. It was imperative that the participants attained a level of expertise with the topic of the study and a level of comfort with the setting for the interview (Byrne et al., 2015). The participants demonstrated their organization's strategies to execute IT project management to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. The interview locations were conducive to participant privacy and anonymity. The initial interviews took place primarily at the participant's workplace and similar venues to help foster a level of comfort. Follow-up phone calls were necessary to clarify ideas and themes with the participants.

### **Ethical Research**

Ethical research encompasses informed consent. The notion of informed consent helps to ensure that participants understand the nature of the study and the extent of their participation within the study (Akhavan et al., 2013). The informed consent document outlined the participant's ability to withdraw from the study at any time without any retribution. The consent form also outlined the purpose of the study, which helped to shape the participant's thoughts concerning their voluntary participation in the study (Doody & Noonan, 2013). Participants in this study signed the consent form prior to the

interview. I started conducting the interviews after receiving the Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval. The Walden University IRB approval number for this study is 12-11-17-0539229.

Participation in the study was voluntary, and no participant received a monetary incentive for his or her contribution to study. Participants were free to withdraw from the study at any point without fear of retribution. The participants were able to communicate their intent to withdraw in any manner they choose including in person, email, formal letter, or phone call. I am the only person to know the participants' full names and firm affiliation. Yin (2014) cautioned that participant anonymity is vital to case study research. Protecting the identity of participants is vital to research as well as the requirement to safeguard the research (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). To organize the in-person interviews I assigned each participant a random number and used P1, P2, P3, P4, and P5 as labels.

Naini et al. (2013) advised researchers to inform each participant of the need to safeguard the research. For no less than five years, I will safeguard the research data of this study on an electronic drive and keep it locked in a safe in my home. After five years, I will shred all documents that contain the identity of the participants along with deleting the recorded interviews stored on an external drive.

#### **Data Collection Instruments**

Data collection during research hinges upon the methods and the instrument of data collection. The researcher conducting qualitative research is the primary research instrument (Fowler, 2013; Marshall & Rossman, 2016, Yin, 2014). I was the primary data

collection instrument for this study. The two primary methods for data collection used for this study were semistructured interviews to collect data, and member checking of participant responses. The semistructured interview technique helped to foster a dynamic response from the participants (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Elo et al., 2014; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). I inserted an abridged interview protocol in Appendix A of this study.

Concepts from the literature review guided the formulation of the questions that made up the semistructured interview. The participant interviews began with opened-ended questions, which allowed participants to offer comments beyond yes or no responses. Except for the initial open-ended questions, I solicited additional insight from the participants through probing questions. The semistructured interview technique helps to foster dynamic inquiry (Peredaryenko & Krauss, 2013). After an interview, draft notes and the transcript summary required clarification, and the member checking technique helped to facilitate gaining clarity. I conducted member checking with each participant after summarizing the recorded interview.

### Member Checking

It is important in the data collection phase that the interviewer accurately captures participant input. I used the member checking technique to help ensure the accuracy of my understanding of the participant answers to interview questions. Member checking is an opportunity for the participant to verify that the written summary of the interview accurately portrays the participant's contribution. Perkins, Columna, Lieberman, and Bailey (2013) advocated using member checking as a research technique to ensure the reliability and validity of the participant's responses. Galletta (2013) encouraged the use

of member checking to ensure the accuracy of the transcription and the interpretation of the data. The member checking technique can support dependability because this method helps to ensure the credibility, accuracy, and quality of an interpretation of the participant interview (Fuller et al., 2013; Galletta, 2013; Perkins, Columna, Lieberman, & Bailey, 2013).

#### **Documentation Review**

Yin (2014) suggested that a firm's documentation might be a basis to help confirm participant contributions from the in-person interviews. Several documents may help to triangulate and verify a firm's tools and techniques used to execute IT projects. To facilitate data triangulation, I reviewed the firms' past performance, customer feedback, and certifications. Company archives are a source for secondary data. Archival data may contain internal project management plans, policies and procedures, and external customer feedback such as a contractor performance assessment review. Yin (2014) encouraged the use of archival documents in case study research. The archival documents may contain evidence of strategies that participants used to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery.

### **Data Collection Technique**

The data collection technique for this study consisted of semistructured interviews, document review, and member checking. In semistructured interviews, it is paramount to accurately document participant responses and contributions (Campbell et al., 2013; Irvine, Drew, & Sainsbury, 2013; Peredaryenko & Krauss, 2013). Each participant responded to the initial six questions, which I designed to elicit strategies that

IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. I inserted an abridged interview protocol in the Appendix A of this study. The interview method consisted of both in-person interviewing as well as teleconferencing with participants (Irvine et al., 2013). The use of the member checking technique will help to ensure the accuracy of the participant's responses (Fuller et al., 2013; Galletta, 2013; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). I used the member checking technique to ensure that I accurately captured the participant's responses during the in-person interview. The semistructured interview technique helped to guide the latitude for exploration along with a guiding foundation for inquiry (Irvine et al., 2013).

There are both advantages and disadvantages to utilizing a semistructured interviewing technique. An advantage of the semistructured interview technique is that the researcher may ask clarifying or probing questions (Doody, & Noonan, 2013; Irvine et al., 2013). Additionally, the researcher has flexibility and may choose to alternate the questions if the researcher finds a more accommodating pattern. Along with the advantages of the semistructured interview, there are also disadvantages. One such disadvantage is that semistructured interviews may veer into other areas of a participant concern or agenda if not properly controlled. The onus is on the researcher to ensure adherence to the study protocol (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Irvine et al., 2013).

#### **Archival Document Review**

Archival data helped to verify participant responses to strategy questions.

Archival data contained project management plans, policies and procedures, and customer feedback such as the contractor performance assessment review. Archival data

contained stakeholder feedback that verified successful strategies the firm's project managers used to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. Yin (2014) noted the importance of collecting archival documents while conducting case study research.

A review of archival documents may produce advantages and disadvantages for a research study. An advantage is that historical documentation may provide evidence of the experiences shared by the participants (Carter et al., 2014). Another advantage is that archival documents may contain stakeholder feedback that verifies participant interview responses. An archival document review may have advantages and disadvantages for conducting the research. One of the disadvantages is that these documents may simply represent a historical snapshot of past action and the current operations. Yet another disadvantage of archival documents for research is that document management techniques and file structures may not be conducive to research (Malagon-Maldonado, 2014).

# Member Checking

Yet another data collection technique to enhance the reliability and validity of the in person interview, a researcher may conduct member checking to confirm the participant's input (Fuller et al., 2013). I used member checking to ensure that participants review the summarized interview transcript to ascertain that the summary was accurate. Member checking follows techniques performed by Perkins, Columna, Lieberman, and Bailey (2013) as a research practice to confirm the participant's responses. Member checking is also in keeping with the research techniques of Galletta (2013) who encouraged member checking to ensure the accuracy of the summarized

transcript. Member checking is a technique to engage participants to verify the accuracy of the transcripts to convey both the participant's meaning and their intent (Fuller et al., 2013; Galletta, 2013; Perkins, Columna, Lieberman, & Bailey, 2013).

# **Data Organization Technique**

It is imperative that researchers structure their data organization to capture the findings of the semistructured interview (Doody & Noonan, 2013). Reflective journaling helped to capture the context of the participant's interview. During reflective journaling, I noted participant expressions and my general observations during each interview.

Contemporaneous notes capture observations that can become integral to data collection (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Houghton et al., 2013; Lin, Pang, & Chen 2013). I used the participant alphanumeric coding to organize participant responses and catalog the research. Accurate assignment of participant responses is critical to case study research (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Sandelowski, 2014; Yin, 2014). I used NVivo software to organize the interview data. I stored my field notes and hard copies of documents associated with this study in a locked safe. I keep the electronic data or soft copy data of the interviews and electronic notes on an external hard drive. I will destroy both the physical and electronic data after 5 years.

#### **Data Analysis**

Data analysis is integral to the research process. After collecting data, it is incumbent upon the researcher to synthesize the data into an explanatory product (Yin, 2014). There are several data analysis processes or methods available to researchers including methodological triangulation. Methodological triangulation is a technique that

incorporates multiple sources of corroborating documentation that supports the contributions and strategies of the participants (Sousa, 2014). In addition to the in-person interviews, I reviewed the firms' past performance to verify that the firm documents the repeatable strategies. I also reviewed the customer feedback that corroborated the participant's claim that theirs is a successful strategy to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. I chose the methodological triangulation technique to perform data analysis. The methodological triangulation technique is a process to substantiate participant strategies (Houghton et al., 2013; Sousa, 2014; Yin, 2014). There are five aspects of data analysis, which include compiling, disassembling, reassembling, interpreting, and concluding (Yin, 2016).

# **Compiling**

The in-person interview is integral to the compiling portion of the analysis. I conducted the participant interviews in accordance with the interview protocol (Appendix A). Along with the in-person interview is the audio recording of each participant interview and the transcription of that recording. The document review is the third aspect of compiling. Field notes and reflexive journal entries make up a vital portion of compiling. In keeping with Yin (2014), I created a database for the data analysis that encompasses the coding of participant responses and the findings from the document review. Disassembling of the data follows the compiling component of data analysis.

### Disassembling

The disassembly component of data analysis encompasses fragmenting the data, labeling, and coding of all the data including the in-person interview. The coding process

includes assigning pseudonyms for participants, grouping data into a mind map, and discovering themes. Aliases help to safeguard participant anonymity. The naming convention for participants is P1 and P2. Themes consist of recurring concepts originating in evident patterns found in participant responses (Flick, 2014). I used computer-aided qualitative data analysis software (CAQDAS), NVivo10, to assist with coding data from the in-person interviews as well as information found in the document reviews. This coding technique is in keeping with researchers such as Margarian (2014), Paulus et al. (2015), and Sotiriadou, Brouwers, and Le (2014) who utilized a CAQDAS type program to assist in their data analysis.

## Reassembling

The third component of data analysis is reassembly. Grouping and categorizing are indicative of this phase of the analysis (Yin, 2014). For data analysis, it is necessary to categorize participant input to better synthesize research findings. Reassembling involves the act of recurring pattern matching in search of commonality among themes gathered from in-person interviews and document reviews (Yin, 2014). During the reassembling phase researchers compare data and contrast data along with pursuing an antagonist view of the emerging themes (Yin, 2016). In keeping with the research and analysis patterns of Mathu and Chinomona (2013), I compiled the themes and subthemes for analysis, translation, and correlation. Kornhaber, de Jung, and McLean (2015) suggested that coding would help to dampened instances of bias along with adding to the credibility of the research. Thematic analysis and coding to categorize common concepts that participants share is a common technique while performing research (Campbell et al.,

2013; Vaismoradi, Turunen, & Bondas, 2013). Additionally, Houghton et al., (2013) advocated the use of coding to discover patterns that identify the shared experiences of disparate participants. After reassembling, researchers must interpret the data.

# **Interpreting**

The fourth phase of data analysis is interpreting. The interpreting phase involves summarizing the thematic expression of the data shared through in-person interviews and document reviews (Yin, 2014). The analysis of data sets occurred after a data structure revealed emergent themes (Vaismoradi, Turunen, & Bondas, 2013). Descriptive interpretation was best for discussing emergent themes that evolved from in-person interviews, document reviews and thematic analysis (Yin, 2016). I used descriptive interpretation to compare and contrast the themes uncovered during the analysis. Additionally, I analyzed the findings of the primary research question compared to the available literature including new studies published before and after the proposal and the conceptual framework. The phase of data analysis after interpreting is concluding.

### Concluding

The concluding phase of data analysis is the culmination of compiling, disassembling, reassembling, and interpreting (Yin, 2014). I assembled the study results in the concluding phase as a discussion along with the findings based upon the emergent themes. The thematic presentation included a relational comparison to the literature review as well as the conceptual framework. The conclusion, based in part on methodological triangulation, includes a rationale for how the study may contribute to business practices and to social change.

## Reliability and Validity

## Reliability

The reliability of the findings adds credence to the overarching research. Morse (2015) equated the reliability of research with the necessity for accuracy and appropriateness of the data collected. Campbell et al., (2013) viewed the reliability of a study in terms of the study's stability and replication. Both Morse (2015) and Campbell et al., (2013) supported the rigor of coding, and the contribution of valid coding to replication. Member checking is a technique that researchers used to ensure the reliability of the collected data (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The member checking technique helped to ensure the accuracy and dependability of the collected data (Fuller et al., 2013; Galletta, 2013; Marshall & Rossman, 2016).

Dependability is vital to qualitative case study research. Research dependability referred to the repeatability of the study during various periods and conditions (Anney, 2014; Galleta, 2013; Grossoehome, 2014). The ability for other researchers to replicate the tools and techniques of the study helped to ensure dependability (Elo et. al., 2014). I provided the interview protocol and the thematic analysis to help support the dependability of the study. In addition, the member checking technique helped to ensure dependability by verifying the participant experiences and the accuracy of the written interpretation (Marshal & Rossman, 2016). Furthermore, data saturation helped to ensure the dependability of the collected data (Elo et al., 2014). Researchers seek data saturation through the rigorous interviewing of participants until participants revealed no new information (O'Reilly & Parker, 2013). I pursued the interview process using various

techniques until the participants provided no new information. Along with pursuing exhaustive interviews, cross check responses between participants to help ensure a comprehensive depiction (Elo et al., 2014; Morse, Lowery, & Steury, 2014; O'Reilly & Parker, 2013).

## Validity

Validity of a qualitative study referenced the appropriateness of the techniques that contribute to the credibility, transferability, and the confirmability of the study (Cope, 2014; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Research credibility and confirmability through methodological triangulation persisted because triangulation corroborated participant contributions (Houghton et al., 2013; Sousa, 2014; Yin, 2014). Additionally, I supported the transferability of the findings by adhering to the research protocols that I have highlighted throughout this study.

Marshall and Rossman (2016) suggested that a separate researcher utilizing the findings of a qualitative researcher was best equipped to confirm the transferability of the findings. Yin (2014) suggested that alignment with the conceptual framework contributed to the transferability of the research. Anney (2014) shared that repeatability was indicative of transferability. I included the coding along with the thematic analyses that researchers may use to attempt transferability of the findings. I adhered to interview protocols and shared my research design as well as my data collection and analysis techniques. Along with credibility, confirmability is intricate to research validity.

Some research aspects relate to the confirmability of a study. Paramount to confirmability is the ability to audit the research methods associated with a study

(Houghton et al., 2013). Methodological triangulation supported the effort to help ensure confirmability (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). I used methodological triangulation by reviewing the firm's relevant documents to corroborate experiences shared during the inperson interviews. Marshal and Rossman (2016) indicated that rigorous research methods, including methodological triangulation, supported replication. Yet another aspect of research validity is data saturation.

Several research techniques converge to accomplish data saturation. O'Reilly and Parker (2013) suggested that the appropriate sample size factor into the determination of data saturation. Fusch and Ness (2015) described data saturation as a point during the research process when no new information materialized. Exhaustive thematic creation and exhaustive coding ceases when no new themes emerged from the collected data (Houghton et al., 2013). In keeping with research techniques from Marshal et. al., (2013) I stopped inviting new participants when no new data emerged.

## **Transition and Summary**

Section 2 of this study encompassed a restatement of the purpose of this study and a review of the research method and design. Section 2 included information concerning the selection criteria for the participants and the general size of the study. The interview protocol focused on six open-ended questions to facilitate inquiry of the central research question. Section 2 incorporated documenting the importance of member checking as it is related to the data collection technique. Along with that information, Section 2 comprised the data collection processes, analysis, instruments, techniques, and reliability and

validation assurance practices. In Section 3 I present the findings of the study along with the recommendations for future research and the implications for social change.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies that government contracted IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. The data came from manager interviews and company documentation from five firms that perform IT project management in the Maryland area. The themes from this study showed the variety of methods that some IT project managers used to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery.

## **Presentation of the Findings**

The research question I developed to guide this study was: What strategies do government contracted IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve ontime delivery? Throughout this section, I reveal the five themes disclosed by the participants that I used to answer the research question. Following the participant interviews, I analyzed the documentation and summarized the information. I then compared the emergent themes with the documentation in an effort to triangulate the findings.

While each participant executed IT projects within the Aberdeen Maryland area, each IT project varied slightly based upon a multitude of factors associated with serving unique customers. Each participant sited similar strategies that contributed to their project success correlating to five major themes. The five major themes were (a) clearly defined

requirements, (b) monitor and control, (c) personnel training, (d) communication, and (e) demonstrate leadership. The first theme demonstrates the importance of realism in IT projects. The second theme focuses on the importance of the managerial component of project management. The third theme highlights the need to have skillful associates who execute the many facets of IT projects. The fourth theme indicates the level of effort that successful IT project managers give to communication. The fifth theme shows that this critical element was required to inspire IT project teams to deliver projects on time and with budget. Table 2 displays the themes identified during interviews with IT project managers.

Table 2
Successful IT project themes

Major themes	Percentage of Participants
Clearly defined requirements	100%
Monitor and control	100%
Personnel training	100%
Communication	100%
Demonstrate leadership	100%

## **Theme 1: Clearly Defined Requirements**

IT project teams develop products according to customer requirements. All five of the participants identified the importance of clearly defined requirements to the success of IT projects. In a network, actors often are dependent upon the decisions of the focal actor (Lee et al., 2015; Latour, 2005). In keeping with ANT, the government project lead is typically the focal actor among these IT project stakeholders. Gellweiler (2017) encouraged project managers to grasp the necessity of restructuring project requirements to help ensure project success. Aparicio and Mohagheghi (2017) opined that the project team must proactively seek quality requirements from the customer to reduce the instances of misunderstanding of stakeholder needs. I reviewed documented assessments from participants that demonstrated that they delivered products as required by their customers. Gathering clearly defined requirements required multiple customer meetings.

Some of the project managers exercised assertiveness to gather customer requirements. Participant 1 insisted on scheduling a customer meeting to review the team's understanding of the requirements to ensure consensus between all stakeholders. Four of the five participants experienced instances in which the customer reduced various requirements commensurate with feedback from all stakeholders. I was able to triangulate the realignment of customer requirements with documentation from participants. Carrillo de Gea et al. (2016) found that successful project managers exhausted greater than 25% of planning resources towards ascertaining customer requirements. Unambiguous requirements contain specific parameters that frame a successful project outcome (Naumchev & Meyer, 2017). The two subthemes related to clearly defined requirements included (a) advocate for realistic requirements, and (b) requirements impact cost estimate (see Table 3). Timely stakeholder feedback has influenced IT project requirements gathering.

Table 3

$\alpha_1$ 1	1 0	•
( learly	detine	requirements
Cicariy	cicjinc	require criterius

Subthemes	Participants
1. Advocate for realistic requirements	P1, P2, P3, P4, P5
2. Requirements impact cost estimate	P1, P2, P3, P4, P5

Advocate for realistic requirements. Clearly defined requirements contribute to a team's ability to achieve project cost goals as well as project schedule goals. Nold (2015) used ANT to highlight the need for actors to modify requirements to satisfy the needs of all entities. Participant 3 shared that their strategy for IT project success included managing client expectations to coincide with the reality of the requirements. Some customers may not fully understand the project or may not be able to articulate the project intricacies well enough to execute specific tasks. Fully ascertaining requirements necessitates multiple meetings and exhaustive documentation to develop traceability (Carrillo de Gea et al., 2016). Participant 3 also noted that some stakeholders find that problems with the project are not articulated in the initial version of the requirements document. Project managers should investigate to determine the absolute needs of the project. Stakeholders often make tradeoffs between quality requirements, schedule, and costs (Aparicio & Mohaghegi, 2017). Successful project teams invest time in gathering quality requirements from stakeholders by influencing stakeholder expectations (Aparicio & Mohaghegi, 2017). All five of the participants recommended that the customer reduce or adjust project requirements and even funding ceilings to ensure that the team delivers all the project requirements on time and within budget.

Requirements impact cost estimate. Inadequate IT project requirements can affect contractor cost estimates. I reviewed performance documents from Participant 1 that demonstrated the correlation between clearly defined requirements and cost avoidance. Participant 5 shared that clearly define requirements were the precursor to a more accurate forecast of project costs. According to Carrillo de Gea et al. (2016), sufficient requirements gathering increased the likelihood of better cost estimates. Participant 4 ensured that the customer clearly defined the requirements and that the team clearly understood the requirements to develop an accurate cost estimation and a realistic performance schedule. Naumchev and Meyer (2017) advocated that firms utilize more robust requirement gathering tools to increase the effectiveness of developers to deliver quality software products. Participant 3 experienced a cost ceiling increase due to the customer's realization of project requirements. Participant 5 noted that inadequate requirements and assessments for new IT type projects could negatively affect project cost estimates. Government project requirements affect both the execution of a project as well contractor project staffing.

As Participant 2 and I continued to explore strategies surrounding requirements, Participant 2 expounded upon staffing requirements as well. According to Participant 2, government contracted firms must be able to staff appropriately, or the government officials may terminate their contract. The IT experience from 15 years ago is vastly different from the landscape of today. Participant 2 shared a staffing constraint that a government customer compelled a years of experience criteria that does not correlate with the current IT industry profile. Participant 2 expressed a concern that some

government labor categories require 10 years or more of experience, but much of the technology and techniques have only been available in the last 5 years. Bachiller, Serna, and Serna (2017) concluded that requirement specifications make a significant contribution to project success. I reviewed government labor category requirements that listed the experience criteria for senior personnel that exceeded the maturity of some IT products. According to Participant 2, incongruent labor category requirements has hampered competitive salary offerings for experience IT professionals. Participant 1 also shared a staffing plan that included communicating with the focal actor concerning difficult staffing requirements. The ability to overcome the burden of staffing to the lagging experience criteria can contribute to IT project success.

### Theme 2: Monitor and Control Effort

Adherence to processes and procedures add a measure of control for project managers to ensure that a project team works toward customer requirements. Christ and de Albuquerque (2015) found that the ANT framework helped them to illustrate business processes. Process control is a critical success factor for IT project management (Chen et al., 2017). Senior leaders' oversight through recurring project reviews is instrumental to project success (Miyamoto, 2015). All five of the successful IT project manager participants tailored their monitoring and control efforts specific to a project. Each participant used a measure of monitoring and controlling to align staffing and cost containment. I reviewed the Capability Maturity Model Integration for Development 3 (CMMI-DEV/3) for software development criteria achieved by Participant 4's firm. To retain CMMI-DEV/3 certification, independent auditors periodically inspect an

organization's processes and procedures for compliance (Pane & Sarno, 2015). Actors have used the principles of ANT to justify process flexibility to help ensure project success (Christ & de Albuquerque, 2015). The two subthemes related to monitoring and controlling included (a) periodically synchronize efforts and (b) Monitor staffing costs (see Table 4). Synchronizing project efforts helps to prioritize labor expenditure.

Table 4

	_	_	
Monitor	and	control	

Subthemes	Participants
1. Periodically synchronize efforts	P1, P2, P3, P4, P5
2. Monitor staffing costs	P1, P2, P3, P5

Periodically synchronize efforts. The participants periodically synchronized team efforts to ensure that their team worked towards the correct goals and objectives. Katzy et al. (2015) used ANT to highlight the need to synchronize the collective efforts of actors within a network. Van der Horn and Whitty (2017) discovered that successful project managers use strategic meetings to align project tasks. Participant 4's firm developed processes and procedures to implement and monitor successful repeatable efforts. I was able to briefly view Participant 4's company MS SharePoint database used to synchronize project efforts. This firm relied upon their processes and procedures to help reduce schedule delays as well as meet customer requirements. Participant 3's firm relied upon agile methodology to ensure that the project team's efforts aligned with customer requirements. Participant 5's firm also relied upon the agile methodology, which helped their team improve both the speed and quality of their work. Participant 4

stated that they regularly review monitoring and control tools to ensure that the project team performed efforts according to the planned work. Participant 1 shared documentation that allowed me to review the extent of their project synchronizing efforts. Each participant expended several hours of work to synchronize the project team's effort to help ensure project success.

Monitor staffing costs. Monitoring staffing cost is another aspect of monitor and control. de Moraes et al. (2017) deduced from survey results that successful IT projects incorporate robust monitor and control processes that include reporting cost metrics. Successful project managers employed monitor and control techniques to ensure that the project progresses as planned (Bashir et al., 2017). Participant 5 shared that cost monitoring allows the project manager to reduce or add staff as appropriate to stay within budget. Participant 2 ensured that monthly milestones were met through monitoring and meeting weekly goals. Project managers help to verify cost controls and schedule progress through monitor and control techniques (van der Horn & Whitty, 2017). Participant 1 stated that they regularly communicate the level of effort pertaining to hours worked expectations to the employees. Each project manager ensured that employees only worked the approved number of hours on a project. Participant 3 distributed the firm's labor resources as required among projects to maximize cost and meter the efforts throughout the life of the project. Participant 4 repeatedly expressed the importance that their firm places upon comparing the level of effort to the integrated master schedule to ensure that the project team performed efforts according to the planned work.

## **Theme 3: Personnel Training**

All five participants shared that personnel training in project management tools and techniques was a critical component to a successful project. I reviewed documentation from participant 5 that favored one-on-one targeted associate training. Actors gather external knowledge and then apply that knowledge to help improve the incidence of project success (Chen & Hung, 2016). An organization's ability to learn from project failures and lessons learned contribute to future project success (Coners & Matthies, 2017). The two subthemes related to personnel training included (a) recurring associate training and (b) recurring project manager training (see Table 5). I reviewed training documentation from participants that expressed the importance of recurring training for project success.

Table 5

Personnel training	
Subthemes	Participants
1. Recurring associate training	P1, P2, P3, P4, P5
2. Recurring project manager training	P1, P3, P4, P5

Recurring associate training. Recurring training takes place at various intervals for each participant. The recurring training included technical certifications as well.

Brière et al. (2015) noted personnel training helped to increase the overall capacity of the team. Successful project managers developed team members through recurring training (Brière et al., 2015). Participant 1 found that one pillar of the success of their projects

was for the project team to utilize PMBOK principles. Participant 3 was of the belief that training enriches the employee to more of the customer's needs and broadens the employee's experience. Participant 3 also shared proper training helped to focus the firm on delivering the right product and the right product for the employee – experience, value, and purpose. Participant 4 insisted on training new associates to follow the firm's processes. Participant 5 also conceded that there was a knowledge gap that had to be trained away to ensure project success. Participant 5 advocated their use of mentorship to guide to junior project managers as well as on-the-job training.

Recurring project manager training. Four of the five participants expressed the importance of recurring project manager training to project success. de Carvalho et al. (2015) analyzed data from 1387 projects and found that project manager training had a positive effect on project outcomes. Participant 2 shared the import of management competence that focused on associate wellbeing. IT project managers that process domain knowledge have can a positive impact on successful project performance (Engelbrecht et al., 2017). Participant 3 stressed the importance of a project manager to gain domain knowledge and that project managers that understand the domain are better advocates for the project. Participant 4 found it necessary for the team to use the tools available and resist reinventing tools or simply relying upon tools that are within their comfort zone. Participant 5 found it helpful that project managers understand profit and loss reporting and ensured that they monitor on a monthly basis the spending and the overall budget projection for the year.

### **Theme 4: Communication**

Each of the five participants shared the importance of effective communication to project success. Ali et al. (2018) shared the necessity to view ANT in terms of communication pathways. Brière et al. (2015) conducted a qualitative study with 28 project managers in which each participant shared their experience with the project manager competencies that contributed to project success. The two subthemes related to communication included (a) purposeful communication and (b) foster communication (see Table 6). I reviewed documentation from each participant that highlighted the importance of both project and company communication.

Table 6

Communication Subthemes	Participants
1. Purposeful communication	P1, P2, P3, P4, P5
2. Foster collaboration	P1, P2, P3, P4, P5

Purposeful communication. Company documentation for the participants indicated the significance of purposeful communication. Purposeful communication can help influence network actors to make a favorable change through grass root efforts and smaller course corrections during the course of projects. Ali et al. (2018) used ANT to illuminate the level of commitment that actors displayed with influence from various network elements. To manage successfully, project managers should master the various aspects of communication including writing, speaking, and listening (Brière et al., 2015). Participant 1 practiced a top down communication with each team member so that each

member understood the team's roles and responsibilities. Project managers utilize purposeful communication to help ensure that the project team members align their efforts with that of project leadership (Henderson et al., 2016). Purposeful communications include defining project manager expectations for both personal conduct and level of effort (Henderson et al., 2016). Participant 2 relied upon communication to listen to the project team members to help ensure that the firm's leadership understood their challenges and aspirations. Participant 3 found it particularly useful to communicate with all associates at every level of the project. Participant 4 and later Participant 5 echoed the sentiment that effective communication is critical to successful project execution and to understanding customer requirements.

Foster collaboration. Fostering project team collaboration was instrumental to project success. Participant 1 shared that collaboration between all team members is a key to project success. Henderson et al., (2016) contended that robust communication within a project fosters collaboration and helps to clarify roles and responsibilities among team members. Participant 3 also utilized various software programs to communicate lessons learned among team members. Butt et al. (2016) discovered that successful project managers foster collaboration among stakeholders to influence change within the project. Participant 2 relayed the need to foster dialog with the focal actor to communicate the negative impact that artificially low labor rates have on project execution. Participant 4 and Participant 5 shared that their teams expended tremendous effort during the planning phase to foster collaboration between the project team and the focal actor. Project managers typically exercise and plot their deliberate communication processes during the

planning phase of a project (Butt et al., 2016). Each participant designed tools to that fostered collaboration to help ensure project success.

# **Theme 5: Demonstrate Leadership**

All five participants in this study utilized a myriad of leadership aspects to execute IT projects on time and within budget. Project managers utilize their power to engage actors to accomplish project goals and objectives (Dedeke, 2017). The project manager in an actor-network typically functions as the translator when enrolling actors onto the project (Dedeke, 2017). The project manager transforms disparate actors into an incorporated network (Dedeke, 2017). Chen et al. (2017) shared their study findings that surveyed 82 project managers that found leadership to be their number one critical success factor. Kromidha (2017) asserted that projects fail in part due to a lack of vision. Project managers utilize their power to engage actors to accomplish project goals and objectives (Dedeke, 2017). The subthemes related to Demonstrate Leadership included (a) motivate team to accomplish goals, (b) cultivate sense of belonging, and (c) associate buy-in (see Table 7).

Demonstrate leadershin

Table 7

Subthemes	Participants
1. Motivate team to accomplish goals	P1, P2, P3, P4, P5
2. Cultivate sense of belonging	P1, P2, P3, P4
3. Associate buy-in	P1, P2, P3, P4

Motivate team to accomplish goals. I reviewed documents such as customer feedback as well associate comments to triangulate the efforts that the participants used to motivate their teams. Burga and Rezania (2017) used the lens of ANT to explore project manager accountability regarding both process accountability and outcome accountability. A project manager typically allocates several tasks and subtasks to complete a project and an observer may presume that a project manager exhibits a transactional leadership style (Andersen, 2015). Participant 4 shared the thought that project managers at that firm subject themselves to both process accountability and outcome accountability. Successful project managers leverage actor accountability in each stage of a project to help ensure on time and within budget project completion (Burga & Rezania, 2017). Participant 1 motivates their team so that their firm becomes the company that workers want to join. IT project managers realized project success when they exercise inspirational leadership techniques (de Moraes et al., 2017). A motivated team enhances the possibility of completing a project on time or ahead of schedule. Participant 2 shared the belief that "if the leadership takes care of the people, then the people will take care of the project."

Project managers have varying approaches to project management because project managers must adjust the tools and techniques for the appropriate network setting (Andersen, 2015). Successful project managers may empower associates by encouraging associates to challenge the status quo and develop new and improved methods to accomplish project task (Ding et al., 2017). Participant 3 routinely asked associates probing questions that helped to both solve customer problems and encouraged associates

to solve conventional problems in an unconventional manner. Participant 5 utilized a measure of high relationship to assess the individual goals and training needs of project associates. A project manager that is inspirational and forward thinking exhibits a transformational leadership style (Andersen, 2015). Successful project managers establish their vision for the success of the project and share them with the project team (Andersen, 2015; Miyamoto, 2015). The five successful participants each exhibited a measure of transformational leadership style. Miyamonto (2015) shared study findings from 118 projects in which project managers that displayed transformational leadership had increased instances of IT project success.

Cultivate sense of belonging. Cultivating a sense of belonging for IT project team members has a level of difficulty for project managers. Miyamoto (2015) asserted that project managers require increase leadership skills to lead multifaceted and diverse project teams. Project managers help to cultivate associate commitment through coaching and mentorship (Ding et al., 2017). Participant 1 shared the belief that a company's culture impacts project performance. Ding et al. (2017) shared that a project manager's leadership style has a positive correlation to an associate's commitment and sense of belonging to an organization. Participant 3 practiced leadership in manner that inspired the culture to engage to solve customer problems and grow the firm's presence in the space – "put the cult back into culture." Some project associates exhibit limited commitment to temporary organizations such as project teams and require personalized motivation (Ding et al., 2017). Participant 1 also shared their strategy is to engage employees with retention in mind. Participant 2 emphasized that their leadership is about

inspiring employees beyond their personal compensation but rather accepting the individual as a part of a larger family-oriented firm.

Associate buy-in. The participants each employed various leadership behaviors to gain associate acceptance of each firm's processes and procedures. Some leaders demonstrated leadership through inspirational guidance while others utilized intellectual stimuli to invoke logic to influence cooperation (Luo et al., 2016). Participant 4 emphasized leadership insistence to get associate and team acceptance to implement and trust their processes. Participant 2 believed that retention lead to better cost performance and endeavored to ensure that associates committed to their firm. Associates are less likely to leave the organization when project managers cultivate a cooperative teamoriented work environment (Ding et al., 2017). Participant 1 found that culture clashes among teammates affect performance and overcame those clashes by gaining associate buy-in. Participant 3 actively participates in developing solutions with the project team to cultivate a team approach to problem solving.

### **Applications to Professional Practice**

IT projects continue to fail at an alarming rate, but some IT project managers have developed strategies reduce the rate of failure. The findings of this study may have a positive impact on IT firms executing Government contracted IT projects. This study may help IT leaders discover why IT projects fail and more importantly, what strategies they may use to improve IT project performance.

The findings of this study are relevant to professional practice because the study contains the documented the strategies of successful IT project managers. A review of

this study reveals the successful strategies to overcome the pitfalls that bewilder IT project managers in this industry and lead to IT project failure. IT project managers may implement the practical strategies found within this study to improve the outcome of their Government contracted IT projects.

# **Implications for Social Change**

Communities often compete for limited resources within finite budget constraints. Martinuzzi and Krumay (2013) included project management into its analysis of corporate social responsibility. It is better for corporations to incorporate society's corporate social responsibility concerns into projects during the initiating projects stage (Martinuzzi & Krumay, 2013). Many companies worldwide have embraced the corporate social responsibility concept (CSR) by incorporating ISO 14001 standardization. CSR includes the duty of a firm to act accordingly to the principal objectives of humanity. The European Commission challenged every corporation stating that CSR is the obligation of every firm for its impacts on nature and humanity. A positive relationship exists between corporate social responsibility and achieving the benefit of competitive advantage while others report a neutral experience (Martinuzzi & Krumay, 2013; Ross & Morrison, 2014). Implementing successful IT project strategies could increase the effectiveness of limited resources including finite budgets.

Some corporations initiate corporate social responsibility projects that are outside the core competency of the firm. These types of projects are themselves not sustainable because they are not part of a company's core competency. Corporate social responsibility projects are, by definition, short-term, and the limited resources plague

continued project success. Corporate social responsibility is most effective when it is beyond the project stage and becomes a part of the corporate culture (Martinuzzi & Krumay, 2013). IT project success strategies help to strengthen corporate resolve in support of social change projects.

Adding sustainability to strategic planning helps to prioritize sustainability efforts within all projects. Successful sustainability plans are performance-based, involves senior management, and has an operational impact (MacLean, 2013; Reynolds & Yetton, 2015). When corporations add sustainability to the overall strategic plan then operational elements develop sustainability plans to execute strategic goals and objectives. Implementing successful IT project strategies has broad implications for social change.

### **Recommendations for Action**

The five major themes were (a) Clearly defined requirements, (b) monitor and control, (c) personnel training, (d) communication, and (e) demonstrate leadership. Each participant developed successful IT project strategies and the peer reviewed literature provided support for those strategies. Considering the findings of the study, I recommend that IT project managers devise a plan to thoroughly understand the client requirements. The plan should include a review with the customer to ensure that the customer remove any ambiguous language and provide agreed upon verbiage. The IT project manager should provide an opportunity for the project team to review the requirements for clarity and to understand the customer's expectations.

IT project teams can exceed IT Project costs and exceed the IT project schedule if robust monitor and control procedures are lacking. I recommend tailoring monitor and

control techniques to provide immediate alerts when the team exceeds cost and schedule parameters in addition to milestones. Milestone alerts may trigger days or weeks too late for the project manager to recover.

IT project associates provide functional expertise for IT projects. I recommend expanding associate training to include training on some of the project management tools and techniques as well. If project associates better understood requirements, gathering then the customer interactions may be more substantial. Another aspect of associate training in project management is project scheduling. Associates may provide more timely alerts in the event a project experiences a delay.

The findings of this study may be significant to IT project managers and business leaders because the strategies led to successful IT project execution. All the participants from this study will receive a copy to reference the successful IT project strategies. I plan to share the study findings with the Baltimore Chapter of the Project Management Institute.

### **Recommendations for Further Research**

I recommend that future researchers expound on the assumptions, limitations, and delimitations noted in this study. I recommend that future researchers conduct this research solely from the customer's point of view with participants from the same geographical area. The actor-network theory was the lens used to explore IT project failure but other social theories such as the leadership theory may help further explore the phenomenon.

### Reflections

I started this project with the belief that the project management community deserved additional insight into the successful strategies of IT project managers. The participants responded to questions developed from peer-reviewed articles. The peer-reviewed articles helped to reduce the instance of bias. Both member checking, and triangulation helped to further reduce bias. The participants provided corrections to the initial interview summaries to clarify and edit their responses. Additionally, I used NVivo software to help generate the emergent themes of the study.

The project management profession has grown over the years and in particular IT project management. The participants in this study conveyed their passion for successful IT project execution. The participants in study said *yes* to the first request to share their successful IT project strategies. Each of the participants in this study imparted valuable insights for the contractor project management community as well as government stakeholders. I selected IT project failure because I believe that with the appropriate strategies a project manager can successfully manage an IT project. If a practitioner employs all the strategies that the participants shared, then their probability of IT project management success increases.

### Conclusion

During this qualitative multiple case study, I explored the strategies that government contracted IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve ontime delivery. The participants in this study conduct IT project management within the Maryland area and shared the successful strategies that they used to execute IT projects. I

used member checking and triangulation to help clarify and verify the much of the data collected. The participant's experiences coalesced into several themes. The five major themes were (a) clearly defined requirements, (b) monitor and control, (c) personnel training, (d) communication, and (e) demonstrate leadership. I searched the relevant peer-reviewed literature that supported the strategies of the emerged themes.

The data contained within this study may contribute to the effective practice of business by providing strategies IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery. Government contracted IT project managers also have a burden to be good stewards of taxpayer dollars. Unfortunately, failed government IT projects represents wasted public funds. I endeavored to find and share the strategies that IT project managers used to reduce the instances of IT project failure. I recommend that U.S. Government contracted IT project managers use the successful strategies within this study to execute their IT projects on time and within budget.

### References

- Agarwal, A., & Strubler, D. (2013). Effect of sample size and process capability on variance control in a multiple fill-head process. *Academy of Information and Management Sciences Journal*, *16*(2), 49-60. Retrieved from http://www.alliedacademies.org/aimsj\_public.php
- Ahmedshareef, Z., Hughes, R., & Petridis, M. (2014). Exposing the influencing factors on software project delay with Actor-Network Theory. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, *12*(2), 132-146. Retrieved from http://www.ejbrm.com/main.html
- Aier, S. (2014). The role of organizational culture for grounding, management, guidance and effectiveness of enterprise architecture principles. *Information Systems and E-Business*, 12(1), 43-70. doi:10.1007/s10257-012-0206-8
- Akhavan, P., Ramezan, M., & Moghaddam, J. Y. (2013). Examining the role of ethics in knowledge management process: Case study: An industrial organization. *Journal of Knowledge-Based Innovation in China*, 5, 129-145. doi:10.1108/JKIC-042013-0008
- Alaa, G., & Fitzgerald, G. (2013). Re-conceptualizing agile information systems development using complex adaptive systems theory. *Emergence: Complexity & Organization*, 15(3), 1-23. Retrieved from https://journal.emergentpublications.com
- Alami, A. (2016). Why do information technology projects fail? *Procedia Computer Science*, 100, 62-71. doi:10.1016/j.procs.2016.09.124

- Albrecht, J., & Spang, K. (2014). Linking the benefits of project management maturity to project complexity. *International Journal of Managing Projects in Business*, 7(2) 285-301. doi:10.1108/IJMPB-08-2013-0040
- Ali, S., Doolan, D., Wernick, P., & Wakelam, E. (2018). Developing an agent-based simulation model of software evolution. *Information and Software Technology*, *96*, 126-140. doi:10.1016/j.infsof.2017.11.013
- Allen, M., Alleyne, D., Farmer, C., McRae, A., & Turner, C. (2014). A framework for project success. *Journal of Information Technology and Economic Development,* 5(2), 1-17. Retrieved from http://www.gsmi-ijgb.com/Pages/JITED.aspx
- Ambrose, A., Eadson, W., & Pinder, J. (2016). The role of actor-networks in the early stage mobilization of low carbon heat networks. *Energy Policy*, *96*, 144-152. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2016.05.042
- Andersen, E. (2015). Do project managers have different perspectives on project management? *International Journal of Project Management*, *34*, 58-65. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2015.09.007
- Anney, V. N. (2014). Ensuring the quality of the findings of qualitative research:

  Looking at trustworthiness criteria. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Students*, *5*, 272-281. Retrieved from http://jeteraps.scholarlinkresearch.com/index.php
- Anthopoulos, L., Reddick, C. G., Giannakidou, I., & Mavridis, N. (2016). Why e-government projects fail? An analysis of the healthcare.gov website. *Government Information Quarterly*, 33(1), 161-173. doi:10.1016/j.giq.2015.07.003

- Aparicio M., & Mohagheghi P. (2017). An industry experience report on managing product quality requirements in a large organization. *Information and Software Technology*, 88, 96-109. doi:10.1016/j.infsof.2017.04.002
- Bachiller S., Serna A., & Serna M. (2017). Knowledge meaning and management in requirements engineering. *International Journal of Information Management*, *37*, 155-161. doi:10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2017.01.005
- Bashir, S., Kanwal, N., & Zafar, M. (2017). The combined effects of managerial control, resource commitment, and top management support on the successful delivery of information systems projects. *International Journal of Project Management*, *35*, 1459-1465. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.08.007
- Berger, R. (2015). Now I see it, no I don't: Researcher's position and reflexivity in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, *15*, 219-234. doi:10.1177/1468794112468475
- Bhoola, V., & Mallik, D. (2014). Determinants of agile practices: A Gini index approach.

  The XIMB *Journal of Management*, 11(2), 95-114. Retrieved from http://www.ximb.ac.in/ximb\_journal/
- Blanchet, V., & Depeyre, C. (2016). Exploring the shaping of markets through controversies: Methodical propositions for macromarketing studies. *Journal of Macromarketing*, *36*(1), 41-53. doi:10.1177/0276146715603200
- Brière, S., Proulx, P., Flores, O., & Laporte, M. (2015) Competencies of project managers in international NGOs: Perceptions of practitioners. *International Journal of Project Management*, 33, 116-125.

- doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2014.04.010
- Brioso, X. (2015). Integrating ISO 21500 guidance on project management, lean construction and PMBOK. *Procedia Engineering*, *123*, 76-84. doi:10.1016/j.proeng.2015.10.060
- Brinkmann, S., & Kvale, S. (2014). *Interviews: Learning the craft of qualitative research interviewing* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Browning, T. R., & Ramasesh, R. V. (2015). Reducing unwelcome surprises in project management. *MIT Sloan Management Review*, *56*(2), 53-62. Retrieved from http://sloanreview.mit.edu/
- Burga, R., & Rezania, D. (2017). Project accountability: An exploratory case study using actor–network theory. *International Journal of Project Management, 35*, 1024-1036. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.05.001
- Burstrom, T. A., Jacobson, M., & Wilson, T. L. (2014). Integrating service practice into project management: A matter of "do or die"? *International Journal of Managing Projects in Business*, 7(1) 5-22. Retrieved from http://emeraldgrouppublishing.com/products/journals/journals.htm?id=ijmpb
- Butt, A., Naaranoja, M., & Savolainen, J. (2016). Project change stakeholder communication. *International Journal of Project Management*, *34*, 1579-1595. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2014.04.010
- Byrne, E., Brugha, R., Clarke, E., Lavelle, A., & McGarvey, A. (2015). Peer interviewing in medical education research: Experiences and perceptions of student interviewers and interviewees. *BioMed Central Research Notes*, *8*, 513.

- doi:10.1186/s13104-015-1484-2
- Campbell, J. L., Quincy, C., Osserman, J., & Pedersen, O. K. (2013). Coding in-depth semistructured interviews: Problems of unitization and intercoder reliability and agreement. *Sociological Methods & Research*, 42(3), 294-320. doi:10.1177/0049124113500475
- Cantwell, P. R., Sarkani, D., & Mazzuchi, D. A. (2013). Dynamic consequences of cost, schedule, and performance within DoD project management. *Defense ARJ*, 20(1), 89-116. Retrieved from http://www.dau.mil/publications/DefenseARJ/default.aspx
- Carter, N., Bryant-Lukosius, D., DiCenso, A., Blythe, J., & Neville, A. J. (2014). The use of triangulation in qualitative research. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 41, 545-547. doi:10.1188/14.ONF.545-547
- Carrillo de Gea, J. M., Nicolás, J., Fernández-Alemán, J. L., Toval, A., Ouhbi, S., & Idri, A. (2016). Co-located and distributed natural-language requirements specification: Traditional versus reuse-based techniques. *Journal of Software:*Evolution and Process, 28(3): doi:10.1002/smr.1772
- Cecez-Kecmanovic, D., Kautz, K., & Abrahall, R. (2014). Reframing success and failure of information systems: A performative perspective. *MIS Quarterly*, *38*, 561-588. Retrieved from http://www.misq.org/
- Chen, H. (2015). Performance measurement and the prediction of capital project failure.

  \*International Journal of Project Management, 33, 1393-1404.

  doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2015.02.009

- Chen, P., & Hung, S. (2016). An actor-network perspective on evaluating the R&D linking efficiency of innovation ecosystems. *Technological Forecasting & Social Change*, 112, 303-312. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2016.09.016
- Chen, X., Wang, N., Wu, G., & Yao, S. (2017). The role of project management in organizational sustainable growth of technology-based firms. *Technology in Society*, 51, 124-132. doi:10.1016/j.techsoc.2017.08.004
- Chiang-Hanisko, L., Newman, D., Dyess, S., Piyakong, D., & Lieher, P. (2016).

  Guidance for using mixed methods design in nursing practice research. *Applied Nursing Research*, *31*, 1-5. doi:10.1016/j.apnr.2015.12.006
- Christ, M., & de Albuquerque, J. (2015). The tension between business process modelling and flexibility: Revealing multiple dimensions with a sociomaterial approach. *Journal of Strategic Information Systems*, 24, 189-202. doi:10.1016/j.jsis.2015.08.003
- Christensen, D. D. (2015). Cost overrun optimism: Fact or fiction? *Defense Acquisition*\*Research Journal, 22, 254-271. Retrieved from 
  https://www.dau.mil/library/arj/p/Research-Resources
- Close, S., Smaldone, A., Fennoy, I., Reame, N., & Grey, M. (2013). Using information technology and social networking for recruitment of research participants:

  Experience from an exploratory study of pediatric Klinefelter Syndrome. *Journal of Medical Research*, 15, e48. doi:10.2196/jmir.2286

- Coners A., & Matthies B. (2017). Double-loop learning in project environments: An implementation approach. *Expert Systems with Applications*, *96*, 330-346. doi:10.1016/j.eswa.2017.12.012
- Cope, D. G. (2014). Methods and meanings: Credibility and trustworthiness of qualitative research. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 41, 89–91. doi:10.1188/14.ONF.89-9
- Contractor Performance Assessment Reporting System. (2016, March 14). *Guidance for the contractor performance assessment reporting system* (CPARS). Retrieved from https://www.cpars.gov/pdfs/CPARS-Guidance.pdf
- Costantino, F., Di Gravio, G., & Nonino, F. (2015). Project selection in project portfolio management; an artificial neural network model based on critical success factors. *International Journal of Project Management, 33*, 1744-1754. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2015.07.003
- Cram, W. A., & Brohman, M. K. (2013). Controlling information systems development:

  A new typology for an evolving field. *Information Systems Journal*, 23(2), 137-154. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2575.2012.00411.x
- Daley, D. M. (2012). Speak softly and carry a big stick: How contract representatives deal with problems. *International Journal of Organizational Theory and Behavior*, *15*, 364-382. Retrieved from http://pracademicspress.com/ijotb.html
- de Carvalho, M., de Souza Bido, D., & Patah, L. (2015) Project management and its effects on project success: Cross-country and cross-industry comparisons.

  International *Journal of Project Management*, *33*(7), 1509-1522.

  doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2015.04.004

- de Haan, F., & Rotmans, J. (2018). A proposed theoretical framework for actors in transformative change. *Technological Forecasting & Social Change*, 128, 275-286. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2017.12.017
- de Moraes, H., Sanchez, O., & Terlizzi, M. (2017). Cost and time project management success factors for information systems development projects. *International Journal of Project Management*, 35, 1608-1626. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.09.007
- de Souza Pinto, J., Novaski, O., Anholon, R., & Carpim Besteiro, E. N. (2014).

  Measuring project complexity and uncertainty: Scale proposal. *Business Management Dynamics*, 4(1), 29-51. Retrieved from Retrieved from: http://bmdynamics.com/
- Ding, X., Li, Q., Sheng, Z., Wang, Z., & Zhang, H. (2017). Linking transformational leadership and work outcomes in temporary organizations: A social identity approach. *International Journal of Project Management*, *35*, 543-556. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.02.005
- Doody, O., & Noonan, M. (2013). Preparing and conducting interviews to collect data.

  Nurse Researcher, 20(5), 28-32. doi:10.7748/nr2013.05.20.5.28.e327
- Effah, J. (2014). The rise and fall of a dot-com pioneer in a developing country. *Journal of Enterprise Information Management*, 27(2), 228-239. doi:10.1108/JEIM-04-2012-0016
- Ekrot, B., Kock, A., & Gemunden, H. G. (2016). Retaining project management competence antecedents and consequences. *International Journal of Project Management*, *34*, 145-157. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2015.10.010

- Elo, S., Kääriäinen, M., Kanste, O., Pölkki, T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngäs, H. (2014).

  Qualitative content analysis: A focus on trustworthiness. *SAGE Open, 4*(1), 1-10. doi:10.1177/2158244014522633
- Engelbrecht J., Hooper V., & Johnston K., (2017). The influence of business managers'

  IT competence on IT project success. *International Journal of Project*Management, 35, 994-1005. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.04.16
- Fabricius, G., & Buttgen, M. (2015). Project managers' overconfidence: How is risk reflected in anticipated project success? *Business Research*, 8(2), 239-263. doi:10.1007/s40685-015-0022-3
- Faseleh-Jahromi, M., Moattari, M., & Peyrovi, H. (2014). Iranian nurses' perceptions of social responsibility: A qualitative study. *Nursing Ethics*, *21*, 289-98.
  doi:10.1177/0969733013495223
- Fernandes, G., Ward, S., & Araujo, M. (2014). Developing a framework for embedding useful project management improvement initiatives in organizations. *Project Management Journal*, 70(4), 81-108. doi:10.1002/pmj.21441
- Fiske, S., & Hauser, R. (2014). Protecting human research participants in the age of big data. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *111*, 13675–13676. doi:10.1073/pnas.1414626111
- Flick, U. (2014). *The SAGE handbook of qualitative data analysis*. London, United Kingdom: Sage Publications.
- Floricel, S., Bonneau, C., Aubry, M., & Sergi, V. (2014). Extending project management research: Insights from social theories. *International Journal of Project*

- Management, 32, 1091-1107. doi:10.1016/j.ijprojman.2014.02.008
- Fowler, F. (2013). Survey research methods. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Freeman, M., Gergen, K. J., & Josselson, R. (2015). The promises of qualitative inquiry. *American Psychologist*, 70(1), 1-9. doi:10.1037/a0038597
- Fulk, H., Kwun, O., & Alijani, G. (2013). Scapegoating humans, scapegoating technologies: Examining another side of information system project control. 

  \*Academy of Information and Management Sciences Journal, 16(2), 31-48.\*

  Retrieved from http://www.alliedacademies.org/aimsj public.php
- Fuller, R., Percy, V., Bruening, J., & Cotrufo, R. (2013). Positive youth development: Minority male participation in a sport-based afterschool program in an urban environment. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport, 84*, 469-82. doi:10.1080/02701367.2013.839025
- Fusch, P., & Ness, L. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research.

  \*Qualitative Report, 20(9), 1408-1416. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Galletta, A. (2013). Mastering the semi-structured interview and beyond: From research design to analysis and publication. New York, NY: New York University Press.
- Gellweiler, C. (2017). Bridging IT requirements to competitive advantage: The concept of IT value planning. *Procedia Computer Science*, *121*, 145–151. doi:10.1016/j.procs.2017.11.020
- Georgiadis, G., Lippman, S., & Tang, C. (2014). Product design with limited commitment and teams. *Rand Journal of Economics*, 45(3), 598-623.

- doi:10.1111/1756-2171.12064
- Gibson, S., Benson, O., & Brand, S. (2013). Talking about suicide: Confidentiality and anonymity in qualitative research. *Nursing Ethics*, *20*(1), 18-29. doi:10.1177/0969733012452684
- Gingnell, L., Franke, U., Lagerstrom, R., Ericsson, E., & Lillieskold, J. (2014).
   Quantifying success factors for IT projects An expert-based Bayesian model.
   Information Systems Management, 31, 21-36.
   doi:10.1080/10580530.2014.854033
- Gobble, M. (2015). NIH startup challenge offers model for commercializing federal technology. *Research-Technology Management*, *58*(1), 2-4. doi:10.5437/08956308X5801001
- Gourabi, S., & Khalilpour, K. (2014). Software cost estimation with hybrid harmony search and genetic algorithms. *International Journal of Academic Research*, *6*(5), 179-184. doi:10.7813/2075-4124.2014/6-5/A.25
- Grossoehme, D. (2014). Overview of qualitative research. *Journal of Health Care Chaplaincy*, 20, 109-122. doi:10.1080/08854726.2014.925660
- Hajiagha, S., Akrami, H., Hashemi, S., & Mahdiraji, H. (2015). An integer grey goal programming for project time, cost and quality trade-off. *Engineering Economics*, 26, 93-100. doi:10.5755/j01.ee.26.1.4633
- Haji-Kazemi, S., Andersen, B., & Krane, H. (2013). A review on possible approaches for detecting early warning signs in projects. *Project Management Journal*, 44(5), 55-69. doi:10.1002/pmj.21360

- Halse, C., & Honey, A. (2014). Unraveling ethics: Illuminating the moral dilemmas of research ethics. *Signs*, *30*, 2141-2162. doi:10.1086/428419
- Hamersly, B., & Land, D. (2015). Building productivity in virtual project teams. *Revista* de Gestao e Projetos, 6(1), 1-14. doi:10.5585/gep.v6i1.305
- Hansen, K., & Flyverbom, M. (2015). The politics of transparency and the calibration of knowledge in the digital age. *Organization*, 22, 872-889.doi:10.1177/1350508414522315
- Hassan, I., Ahmad, N., & Zuhaira, B. (2018). Calculating completeness of software project scope definition. *Information and Software Technology*, *94*, 208-233. doi:10.1016/j.infsof.2017.10.010
- Hayes, B., Bonner, A., & Douglas, C. (2013). An introduction to mixed methods research for nephrology nurses. *Renal Society of Australasia Journal*, *9*(1), 8-14. Retrieved from http://www.renalsociety.org/RSAJ/index\_nl.html
- Hoon, C. (2013). Meta-synthesis of qualitative case studies: An approach to theory building. *Organizational Research Methods*, *16*, 522-556. doi:10.1177/1094428113484969
- Hornstein, H. (2015). The integration of project management and organizational change management is now a necessity. *International Journal of Project Management*, 33, 291-298. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2014.08.005
- Houghton, C., Casey, D., Shaw, D., & Murphy, K. (2013). Rigour in qualitative case study research. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(4), 12-17. doi:10.7748/nr2013.03.20.4.12.e326

- Hussenot, A. (2015). Analyzing organization through disagreements: The concept of managerial controversy. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 27(3), 373-390. doi:10.1108/JOCM-01-2012-0006
- Ingason, H., & Shepherd, M. (2014). Mapping the future for project management as a discipline for more focused research efforts. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 119, 288-294. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.03.033
- Irvine, A., Drew, P., & Sainsbury, R. (2013). Am I not answering your questions properly? Clarification, adequacy and responsiveness in semistructured telephone face-face interviews. *Qualitative Research*, *13*, 87-106. doi:10.1177/1468794112439086
- Isaac, S., & Navon, R. (2014). Can project monitoring and control be fully automated?

  \*\*Construction Management and Economics, 32(6), 495-505.\*\*

  doi:10.1080/01446193.2013.795653
- Iyer, K., & Banerjee, P. (2016). Measuring and benchmarking managerial efficiency of project execution schedule performance. *International Journal of Project*Management, 34, 219. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2015.10.008
- Jahr, M. (2014). A hybrid approach to quantitative software project scheduling with agile frameworks. *Project Management Journal*, *45*(3), 35-45. doi:10.1002/pmj.21411
- Jieun, P., Seongcheol, K., & Changi, N. (2015). Why has a Korean telecommunications technology failed: A case study on WiBro. *Telematics and Informatics*, *32*, 603-612. doi:10.1016/j.tele.2015.01.002
- Joslin, R., & Muller, R. (2015). Relationships between a project management

- methodology and project success in different project governance contexts. International Journal of Project Management, 33, 1377-1392. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2015.03.005
- Jugdev, K., & Fung, T. (2013). Project management assets and project management performance outcomes. *Management Research Review*, *36*(2), 112-135. doi:10.1108/01409171311292234
- Katzy, B., Sailer, K., & Weber, C. (2015). Real-time foresight—Preparedness for dynamic networks. *Technological Forecasting & Social Change*, 101, 299-313 doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2015.05.016
- Kazlauskiene, V. (2015). Application of social discount rate for assessment of public investment projects. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *213*, 461-467. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.11.434
- Keil, M., Smith, H, Iacovou, C, & Thompson, R. (2014). The dynamics of IT project status reporting: A self-reinforcing cycle of distrust. *Journal of the Association for Information Systems*, 15, 879-912. Retrieved from http://aisel.aisnet.org/jais/about.html
- Keith, M., Kemirkan, H., & Goul, M. (2013). Service-oriented methodology for systems development. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, *30*, 227-260. doi:10.2753-MIS0742-1222300107
- Khalid, U., Gislason, H., & Hansen, R. (2014). Sarcoidosis in patients with psoriasis: A population-based cohort study. *PLoS One*, 9(10), e109632.doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0109632

- Klakegg, O., & Lichtenberg, S. (2016). Successive cost estimation successful budgeting of major projects. *Procedia Social and Behavorial Sciences, 226*, 176-183. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.06.177
- Kornhaber, R., de Jong, A., & McLean, L. (2015). Rigorous, robust and systematic:

  Qualitative research and its contribution to burn care. An integrative review.

  Burns, 41, 1619-1626. doi:10.1016/j.burns.2015.04.007
- Kromidha, E. (2017). Transitions of power in multi-actor information system projects. *International Journal of Project Management, 35*, 1587-1596.

  doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.08.010
- Laslo, Z., & Gurevich, G. (2014). Enhancing project on time within budget performance by implementing control routines. *Management*, 19 (72), 53-69. doi:10.7595/management.fon.20140019
- Latour, B. (2005). *Reassembling the social*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.

  Retrieved from http://dss-edit.com/plu/Latour Reassembling.pdf
- Lee, H., Harindranath, G., Oh, S., & Kim, D. (2015). Provision of mobile banking services from an actor-network perspective: Implications for convergence and standardization. *Technological Forecasting & Social Change*, *90*, 551-561. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2014.02.007
- Lee, L., Reinicke, B., & Anderson, R. (2015). Learning through interactions: Improving project management through communities of practice. *Project Management Journal*, 46(1), 40-52. doi:10.1002/pmj.21473
- Leedy, P., & Ormrod, J. (2013). *Practical research: Planning and design* (10th ed.).

- Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Education.
- Liberati, E., Gorli, M., Moja, L., Galuppo, L., & Ripamonti, S. (2015). Exploring the practice of patient centered care: The role of ethnography and reflexivity. *Social Science & Medicine*, *133*, 45-52. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.03.050
- Lin, M.-L., Pang, M.-C. S., & Chen, C.-H. (2013). Family as a whole: Elective surgery patients' perception of the meaning of family involvement in decision making:

  The meaning of family involvement. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 22, 271–278. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2702.2012.04194.x
- Liu, G., Wang, E., & Eng, C. (2015). Leveraging social capital to obtain top management support in complex, cross-functional IT projects. *Journal of the Association for Information Systems*, *16*, 707-737. Retrieved from http://aisel.aisnet.org/jais/
- Liu, Z., Beaver, K., & Speed, S. (2014). Being healthy: A grounded theory study of help seeking behavior among Chinese elders living in the UK. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being*, *9*, 413-418. doi:10.3402/qhw.v9.24820
- Löhe, J., & Legner, C. (2014). Overcoming implementation challenges in enterprise architecture management: A design theory for architecture-driven IT Management (ADRIMA). *Information Systems & E-Business Management, 12*(1), 101-137. doi:10.1007/s10257-012-0211-y
- Luppicini, R. (2014). Illuminating the dark side of the internet with actor-network theory:

  An integrative review of current cybercrime research. *Global Media Journal*,

  7(1), 35-49. Retrieved from http://www.globalmediajournal.com/

- Luo, Z., Marnburg, E., Ogaard, T., & Wang, Y. (2016). How is leadership related to employee self-concept. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*. *52*, 24-32. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2015.09.003
- MacLean, R. (2013). Organizational design: Benchmarking. *Environmental Quality Management*, 22(3), 95-108. doi:10.1002/tqem.21339
- Malagon-Maldonado, G. (2014). Qualitative research in health design. *Health Environments Research & Design Journal*, 7, 120-134. Retrieved from https://www.healthdesign.org/certification-outreach/edac/continuing education/health-environments-research-design-herd-journal-0
- Margarian, A. (2014). One bird in the hand . . . : The local organization of surveys and qualitative data. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, *15*(3), 1-16. doi:10.17169/fqs-15.3.2160
- Marshall, B., Cardon, P., Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R. (2013). Does sample size matter in qualitative research? A review of qualitative interviews in IS research. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, *54*(1), 11-22. Retrieved from: http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/ucis20
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. (2016). *Designing qualitative research* (6th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Martinuzzi, A., & Krumay, B. (2013). The good, the bad, and the successful How corporate social responsibility leads to competitive advantage and organizational transformation. *Journal of Change Management*, 13, 424-443. doi:10.1080/14697017.2013.851953

- Mathiassen, L., & Napier, N. P. (2013). Exploring win-win contracts; an appreciative inquiry into IT project management. *Journal of Information Technology Theory and Application*, *14*(3), 5-29. Retrieved from http://aisel.aisnet.org/jitta/
- Mathu, K., & Chinomona, R. (2013). South African coal mining industry: Socioeconomic attributes. *Mediterranean Journal of Social Sciences*, *4*, 2039-2117. doi:10.5901/mjss.2013.v4n14p347
- Mathur, G., Jugdev, K., & Fung, T. (2013). Project management assets and project management performance outcomes. *Management Research Review*, *36*, 112-135. doi:10.1108/01409171311292234
- Matook, S., & Maruping, L. (2014). A competency model for customer representatives in Agile software development projects. *MIS Quarterly Executive*, *13*(2), 77-95.

  Retrieved from http://misqe.org/ojs2/index.php/misqe
- Matthews, R., & McLees, J. (2015). Building effective project teams and teamwork.

  \*\*Journal of IT and Economic Development, 6(2), 20-30. Retrieved from http://www.gsmi-ijgb.com/Pages/JITED.aspx
- Medina, A., & Francis, A. (2015). What are the characteristics that software development project team members associate with a good project manager? *Project*Management Journal, 46(5), 81-93. doi:10.1002/pmj.21530
- Medina, K. (2014). Closing the project management skills gap in the federal government.

  \*Public Manager, 43(3), 41-43. Retrieved from Retrieved from https://www.td.org/Publications/Magazines/The-Public-Manager
- Medina, R., & Medina, A. (2014). The project manager and the organisation's long-term

- competence goal. *International Journal of Project Management, 32*, 1459-1470. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2014.02.011
- Mergel, I. (2016). Agile innovation management in government: A research agenda.

  \*Government Information Quarterly, 33(3). 516-523.\*

  doi:10.1016/j.giq.2016.07.004
- Misigo, B., & Kodero, M. (2014). The qualities of effective secondary school teachers and criteria for selection of secondary teachers in Kenya. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Studies*, *5*, 210-214. Retrieved from: http://jeteraps.scholarlinkresearch.com
- Miyamoto, M. (2015). Leadership in ITC Project Management in Japan. *Procedia Computer Science*, 64, 32-39. doi:10.1016/j.procs.2015.08.460
- Modell, S., Vinnari, E., & Lukka, K. (2017). On the virtues and vices of combining theories: The case of institutional and actor-network theories in accounting research. *Accounting, Organizations and Society, 60*, 62-78. doi:10.1016/j.aos.2017.06.005
- Mojatahe, R., Nunes, M., Martins, J., & Peng, A. (2014). Equipping the constructivist researcher: the combined use of semi-structured interviews and decision-making maps. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, *12*(2), 87-95. Retrieved from: http://www.ejbrm.com/main.html
- Montenegro, L., & Bulgacov, S. (2014). Reflections on actor-network theory, governance networks, and strategic outcomes. *Brazilian Administration Review*, 11(1), 107-124. Retrieved from

- http://anpad.org.br/periodicos/content/frame base.php?revista=2
- Morse, W., Lowery, D., & Steury, T. (2014). Exploring saturation of themes and spatial locations in qualitative public participation geographic information systems research. *Society and Natural Sciences*, *27*, 557–571. doi:10.1080/08941920.2014.888791
- Morse, J. (2015). Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25, 1212-1222. doi:10.1177/104973231558850
- Muller, R., & Martinsuo, M. (2015). The impact of relational norms on information technology project success and its moderation through project governance.

  \*International Journal of Managing Projects in Business, 8, 154-176.\*

  doi:10.1108/IJMPB-04-2014-0036
- Naini, P., Lewis, J., Rajanna, K., & Weir, A. (2013). Evaluation of a method to improve the consent process: Improved data retention with stagnant comprehension. *Journal of Cancer Education*, 28(1), 38-42. doi:10.1007/s13187013-0453-5
- Narayanaswamy, R., Grover, V., & Henry, R. M. (2013). The impact of influence tactics in information systems development projects: A control-loss perspective. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 30(1), 191-226. doi:10.2753/MIS0742-122300106
- Naumchev A., & Meyer B. (2017). Seamless requirements. *Computer Languages,*Systems and Structures, 49, 119-132. doi:10.1016/j.cl.2017.04.001
- Neisser, F. (2014). 'Riskscapes' and risk management Review and synthesis of an actor-

- network theory approach. *Risk Management, 16*(2), 88-120. doi:10.1057/rm.2014.5
- Nelson, R., & Morris, M. (2014). IT project estimation: Contemporary practices and management. *MIS Quarterly Executive*, *13*(1), 15-30. Retrieved from http://misqe.org/ojs2/index.php/misqe
- Neverauskas, B., Bakinaite, L., & Meiliene, E. (2013). Contemporary approach to the possibility of projects success increase. *Economics & Management*, *18*, 829-836. doi:10.5755/j01.em.18.4.5710
- Nijhawan, L., Janodia, M., Muddukrishna, B., Bhat, K., Bairy, K., Udupa, N., & Musmade, P. (2013). Informed consent: Issues and challenges. *Journal of Advanced Pharmaceutical Technology Research*, 4, 134-140. doi:10.4103/2231-4040.116779
- Nold, C. (2015). Micro/macro prototyping. *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies*, 81(C) 72-80. doi:10.1016/j.ijhcs.2015.02.004
- Obeidat, M., & North, M. (2014). A comparative review of information technology project management in private and public sector organizations. *International Management Review*, 10(1), 55-62. Retrieved from http://www.usimr.org/
- Obiajunwa, C. (2013). Skills for the management of turnaround maintenance projects. *Journal of Quality in Maintenance Engineering*, 19(1), 61-73.

  doi:10.1108/13552511311304483
- Office of Management and Budget. (2015). Fiscal Year 2015 historical tables.

  Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office. Retrieved from

- $https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/omb/budget/fy2015/asset\\s/budget.pdf$
- Onwuegbuzie, A., & Byers, V. (2014). An exemplar for combining the collection, analysis, and interpretation of verbal and nonverbal data in qualitative research. *International Journal of Education, 6*, 183-246. doi:10.5296/ije.v6i1.4399
- O'Reilly, M., & Parker, N. (2013). Unsatisfactory saturation: A critical exploration of the notion of saturated sample sizes in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, *13*, 190–197. doi:10.1177/1468794112446106
- Packendorff, J., Crevani, L., & Lindgren, M. (2014). Project leadership in becoming: A process study of an organizational change project. *Project Management Journal*, 45(3), 5-20. doi:10.1002/pmj.21418
- Palinkas, L., Horwitz, S., Green, C., Wisdom, J, Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2013).
  Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42, 533-544. doi:10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Pane, E., & Sarno, R. (2015). Capability maturity model integration (CMMI) for optimizing object-oriented analysis and design (OOAD). *Procedia Computer Science*, 72, 40-48. doi:10.1016/j.procs.2015.12.103
- Pass, S., & Ronen, B. (2014). Reducing the software value gap. *Communications of the ACM*, 57(5), 80-87. doi:10.1145/2594413.2594422
- Patanakul, P. (2014). Managing large-scale IS/IT projects in the public sector: Problems and causes leading to poor performance. *Journal of High Technology*

- Management Research, 25(1), 21-35. doi:10.1016/j.hitech.2013.12.004
- Patanakul, P., Kwak, Y., Zwikael, O., & Liu, M. (2016). What impacts the performance of large-scale government projects?. *International Journal of Project*Management, 34, 452-466. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2015.12.001
- Paulus, T., Woods, M., Atkins, D., & Macklin, R. (2015). The discourse of QDAS:

  Reporting practices of ATLAS.ti and NVivo users with implications for best practices. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 6, 1–13. doi:10.1080/13645579.2015.1102454
- Peredaryenko, M., & Krauss, E. (2013). Calibrating the human instrument:

  Understanding the interviewing experience of novice qualitative researchers. *The Qualitative Report*, 18(43), 1-17. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Perkins, K., Columna, L., Lieberman, L., & Bailey, J. (2013). Parents' perceptions of physical activity for their children with visual impairments. *Journal of Visual Impairment & Blindness*, 107(2), 131-142. doi:10.1177/0264619615599813
- Pezalla, A., Pettigrew, J., & Miller-Day, M. (2012). Researching the researcher-as-instrument: An exercise in interviewer self-reflexivity. *Qualitative Research*, *12*, 165-185. doi:10.1177/1468794111422107
- Pinto, J. (2013). Project management, governance, and the normalization of deviance.

  \*International Journal of Project Management, 32, 376-387.

  doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2013.06.004
- Platt, L., & Skowron, E. (2013). The family genogram interview: Reliability and validity of a new interview protocol. *The Family Journal*, 21(1), 35-45.

- Plummer, D., & Simpson, J. (2014). SAGE research methods cases. London, UK: SAGE Publications.
- Pollack, J., & Algeo, C. (2014). Perspectives on the formal authority between project managers and change managers. *Project Management Journal*, 45(5), 27-43. doi:10.1002/pmj.21446
- Project Management Institute. (2013). A guide to the project management body of knowledge (PMBOK guide) (5th ed.). Newton Square, PA: Project Management Institute, Inc.
- Rajablu, M., Marthdndan, G., & Yusoff, W. (2015). Managing for stakeholders; the role of stakeholder-based management in project success. *Asian Social Science*, 11(3), 111-125. doi:10.5539/ass.v1 1n3p111
- Redick, A., Reyna, I., Schaffer, C., & Toomey, D. (2014). Four-factor model for effective project leadership competency. *Journal of International Trade and Economic Development*, *5*(1), 21-35. Retrieved from http://www.gsmi-ijgb.com/Pages/JITED.aspx
- Remer, D., & Ross, E. (2014). Review of project and engineering management certifications offered by professional organizations. *Engineering Management Journal*, 26(4), 3-12. doi:10.1080/10429247.2014.11432023
- Reynolds, P., & Yetton, P. (2015). Aligning business and IT strategies in multi-business organizations. *Journal of Information Technology*, 30(2), 101-118. doi:10.1057/jit.2015.1

- Rose, J., Hawryszkiewycz, I., & Kyeong, K. (2014). When and how to facilitate the introduction of new knowledge processes in organisations. *The Journal of Information and Knowledge Management Systems*, 44(2), 210-227. doi:10.1108/VINE-02-2014-0006
- Ross, S., & Morrison, J. (2014). Measuring meaningful outcomes in consequential contexts: Searching for a happy medium in educational technology research (Phase II). *Journal of Computing in Higher Education*, *26*(1), 4-21. doi:10.1007/s12528-013-9074-6
- Rottman, B., & Hastie, R. (2014). Reasoning about causal relationship: inferences on casual networks. *Psychological Bulletin*, 40(1), 109-139. doi:10.1037/a0031903
- Roy, D. (2015). Understanding the Delhi urban waterscape through the actor network theory. *Public Works Management & Policy*, *20*(4), 322-336. doi:10.1177/1087724X14553851
- Rushing, C., & Powell, L. (2014). Family dynamics of the stay-at-home father and working mother relationship. *American Journal of Men's Health*, *9*, 1-11. doi:10.1177/1557988314549414
- Sandelowski, M. (2014). Unmixing mixed-methods research. *Research in Nursing & Health*, 37(1), 3-8. doi:10.1002/nur.21570
- Sample, J. (2015). Mitigating the planning fallacy in project forecasting: An OD perspective. *Organization Development Journal*, *33*(2), 51-66. Retrieved from http://www.isodc.org/
- Sayes, E. (2014). Actor-network theory and methodology: Just what does it mean to say

- that nonhumans have agency? *Social Studies of Science 44*(1), 134-149. doi:10.1177/0306312713511867
- Shepherd, D., Haynie, M., & Patzelt, H. (2013). Project failures arising from corporate entrepreneurship: Impact of multiple project failures on employees' accumulated emotions, learning, and motivation. *Journal of Production Innovation Management, 30*, 880-895. doi:10.1111/jpim.12035
- Siakwah, P. (2017). Actor network theory, globalized assemblages and the impact of oil on agriculture and industry in Ghana. *The Extractive Industries and Society, 4*, 462-472. doi:10.1016/j.exis.2017.04.007
- Silvius, A., & Schipper, R. (2014). Sustainability in project management: A literature review and impact analysis. *Social Business*, 4(1), 63-96. doi:10.1362/204440814X13948909253866
- Simon, D., Fischbach, K., & Schoder, D. (2014). Enterprise architecture management and its role in corporate strategic management. *Information Systems and E-Business*, 12(1), 5-42. doi:10.1007/s10257-013-0213-4
- Simundic, A. (2013). Bias in research. *Biochemia Medica, 23*, 12-15. doi:10.11613/BM.2013.003
- Sotiriadou, P., Brouwers, J., & Le, T. (2014). Choosing a qualitative data analysis tool: A comparison of NVivo and Leximancer. *Annals of Leisure Research*, *17*, 218-234. doi:10.1080/11745398.2014.902292
- Spalek, S. (2014). Finding a new way to increase project management efficiency in terms of time reduction. *Engineering Economics*, *25*, 538-548.

- doi:10.5755/j01.ee.25.5.8419
- Steinfort, P. (2017). Community and post-disaster program management methodology.

  \*International Journal of Project Management, 35, 788-801.

  doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2016.07.005
- Stoica, R., & Brouse, P. (2013). IT project failure: A four-phased adaptive multi-method approach. *Procedia Computer Science*, 16, 728-736.
  doi:10.1016/j.procs.2013.01.076
- Sousa, D. (2014). Validation in qualitative research: General aspects and specificities of the descriptive phenomenological method. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 11(2), 211-227. doi:10.1080/1470887.2013.853855
- Tanner, M., & Mackinnon, A. (2015). Sources of interruptions experienced during a scrum sprint. *Electronic Journal of Information Systems Evaluation*, 18(1), 3-18. Retrieved from http://www.ejise.com/main.html
- Trejo, A. (2014). Emotional intelligence and project outcomes in technology.

  \*International Management Review, 10(1), 31-42. Retrieved from http://www.usimr.org/
- Trkman, M., & Trkman, P. (2014). Actors' misaligned interests to explain the low impact of an information system A case study. *International Journal of Information Management*, 34, 296-307. doi:10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2013.10.004
- Truong, H., Grasso, M., Chen, Y., Kellogg, T., Robertson, T., Curotto, A., & McFarland, W. (2013). Balancing theory and practice in respondent-driven sampling: A case study of innovations developed to overcome recruitment challenges. *PLoS ONE*,

- 8(8), 1-7. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0070344
- U.S. Government Accountability Office. (2015). *Annual Report: Additional opportunities*to reduce fragmentation, overlap, and duplication and achieve other financial

  benefits. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Accountability Office. Retrieved

  from http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-15-404SP
- U.S. Government Accountability Office. (2015, June). *Information technology:*Additional actions and oversight urgently needed to reduce waste and improve performance in acquisition and operations. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Accountability Office. Retrieved from http://www.gao.gov/assets/680/670745.pdf
- U.S. Government Accountability Office. (2015, December). Schedule assessment guide:

  Best practices for project schedules. Washington, DC: U.S. Government

  Accountability Office. Retrieved from http://www.gao.gov/assets/680/674404.pdf
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. (1979). *The Belmont Report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research*.

  Retrieved from http://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/regulations-and-policy/belmont-report/index.html
- Vaismoradi, M., Turunen, H., & Bondas, T. (2013). Content analysis and thematic analysis: Implications for conducting a qualitative descriptive study. *Nursing & Health Sciences*, *15*(3), 398-405. doi:10.1111/nhs.12048
- van der Horn, B., Whitty, S. (2017). The praxis of alignment seeking in project work.

  \*International Journal of Project Management, 35, 978-993.\*

  doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.04.011

- Vinnari, E., & Skaerbaek, P. (2014). The uncertainties of risk management. *Accounting, Auditing & Accountability Journal*, 27(3), 489-526. doi:10.1108/AAAJ-09-2012-
- Waelbers, K., & Dorstewitz, P. (2014). Ethics in actor networks, or: What Latour could learn from Darwin and Dewey. *Science and Engineering Ethics*, 20(1), 23-40. doi:10.1007/s11948-012-9408-1
- Weaver, S., Ellen, P., & Mathiassen, L. (2015). Contextualist inquiry into organizational citizenship: Promoting recycling across heterogeneous organizational actors. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 129, 413-428. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2165-0
- Wekesa, T. (2013). Strategies used by teachers to improve students' mastery of drawing skills and performance in biology in Bungoma West District, Kenya. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Studies, 4*, 473-479.

  Retrieved from http://jeteraps.scholarlinkresearch.com
- Winch, G. (2013). Escalation in major projects: Lessons from the Channel Fixed Link. *International Journal of Project Management, 31*, 724-734.

  doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2013.01.012
- Wood, R. (2013). Time is money. *Defense Acquisition Research Journal*, 20(3), 309-324.

  Retrieved from https://www.dau.mil/library/arj/p/Research-Resources
- Wynn, D., & Williams, C. K. (2012). Principles for conducting critical realist case study research in information systems. *MIS Quarterly*, *36*, 787-810. Retrieved from http://www.misq.org/

- Xu, Z., Ming, X., Song, W., He, L., & Li, M. (2014). Collaborative project management:
   A systemic approach to heavy equipment manufacturing project management.
   Systemic Practice and Action Research, 27(2), 141-164. doi:10.1007/s11213-012-9261-9
- Yearworth, M., & White, L. (2014). The non-codified use of problem structuring methods and the need for a generic constitutive definition. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 237, 932-945. doi:10.1016/j.ejor.2014.02.015
- Yin, R. K. (2014). *Case study research: Design and methods* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Yin, R. K. (2016). *Qualitative research from start to finish* (2nd ed.). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Zhang, L., Cao, T., & Wang, Y. (2018). The mediation role of leadership styles in integrated project collaboration: An emotional intelligence perspective. *International Journal of Project Management*, 36, 317-330.
  doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.08.014
- Zhou, Y., Cheung, C., & Hsu, S. (2017). A dimensional model for describing and differentiating project teams. *International Journal of Project Management*, *35*, 1052-1065. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.04.001
- Zuofa, T., & Ochieng, E. (2014). Project failure: The way forward and panacea for development. *International Journal of Business and Management*, *9*(11), 59-71. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v9n11p59

## Appendix A: Interview Protocol

	Interview
What to Do	What to Say

## Start interview protocol

Establish Rapport- Introduce myself and the topic under study

Explain content of the consent form and address any concerns the participant may have.

Receive consent to start interview.

Start audio recording.

Introduce participant with code, the date, and time.

Start interview with the initial probe question, followed by the targeted concept questions, targeted follow-up questions, and ending with the wrap-up question respectively.

My name is X and I am a doctoral student at Walden University. I would like to thank you for your time and for granting me this interview. The primary research goals are: (a) to explore strategies government contracted IT project managers use to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery, (b) to identify common themes from participants on this topic.

On [Date] you received a consent form via mail containing some legal and ethical requirements. On [Date] you replied granting me the consent for this interview. Are there any concerns that you may want to address before we proceed?

We will proceed if I have your consent.

I will now start the recordings.

Interview with Participant [1...5], [Current Date], and [Current Time]

- 1. How does your firm reduce cost overruns?
- 2. How does your firm improve on-time delivery?
- 3. How did your firm implement the strategies to reduce cost overruns and improve on-time delivery?
- 4. What barriers did your firm have to address in implementing the strategies?

- 5. How does your firm measure the strategies' effectiveness?
- 6. What additional strategies can project managers use to improve project performance?

End interview section and discuss memberchecking with participant I would like to thank you for your time and information provided. As explained in the consent form This interview will be deidentified using your code [Participant X] and summarized. You will get the opportunity during a follow-up memberchecking interview to ensure that I correctly synthesized and interpreted the interview.

Schedule follow-up member checking interview

I will email you the transcript on [Date] and would like to schedule the follow-up interview on [Date].

Record reflective notes

Record and summarize interview observations, notes, and reflections in reflexive journal.

End interview protocol